EFFECTS OF CAFFEINE ON FISH LEARNING

# THE EFFECTS OF CAFFEINE ON FATHEAD MINNOW BEHAVIOUR AND PHYSIOLOGY

# By JACQUELINE BIKKER, H.B.Sc.

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree Master of Science

McMaster University © Copyright by Jacqueline Bikker, November 2022

McMaster University MASTER OF SCIENCE (2022) Hamilton, Ontario (Psychology)

TITLE: The effects of caffeine on fathead minnow behaviour and physiology AUTHOR: Jacqueline Bikker HBSc. (McMaster University) SUPERVISOR: Professor Sigal Balshine NUMBER OF PAGES: ix, 121

# LAY ABSTRACT

Aquatic pollution has adverse effects on human and wildlife health, biodiversity and ecosystem function. One way aquatic pollution occurs is when the substances we consume, like caffeine, are not fully removed by wastewater treatment and enter water bodies. Concentrations of caffeine in the environment are high and yet caffeine's effects on exposed organisms are seldom studied. To redress this, we investigated how environmentally relevant caffeine concentrations affected fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*), a common North American baitfish. Caffeine did not affect the growth rates, length, or mass of exposed fish, but exposure to low caffeine concentrations decreased liver investment. Caffeine did not influence fish metabolism or their ability to learn to avoid a negative stimulus (a trawl), but, at low concentrations, caffeine appeared to decrease anxiety. Our results show further research is needed to better understand caffeine's effects on aquatic organisms.

## **THESIS ABSTRACT**

Pollution is an increasing threat to health and biodiversity, especially chemical pollution in the air, land, and water. One such example is caffeine, which is a main active ingredient in coffee and is ingested by humans worldwide for its stimulant effects and cultural significance. This widespread caffeine ingestion coupled with incomplete removal during wastewater treatment results in high concentrations of caffeine in the environment. Aquatic organisms living in waterways receiving wastewater effluent are often exposed to caffeine continuously. Given this long-term and widespread exposure, caffeine is an emerging contaminant of concern. However, most research investigating the effects of caffeine on aquatic organisms use caffeine doses that are much higher and caffeine exposure durations that are much shorter than those found in the environment. Also, most caffeine exposure studies also rely on relatively simple behavioural endpoints and make use of neotropical species. In contrast, I exposed fathead minnow (*Pimephales*) promelas), a common freshwater fish in North America, to environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine (0 ng/L; 1,000 ng/L; 10,000 ng/l) for 35 days. Caffeine exposure did not affect morphology (e.g., length, mass, growth) or metabolism (maximum metabolic rate, resting metabolic rate, and aerobic scope), but decreased their hepatosomatic index (liver investment). While caffeine did not affect the number of trials taken to associative or reversal learn, or the latency of fish to avoid an aversive trawl, three weeks of exposure to low caffeine concentrations may have decreased anxiety. Taken together our results suggest that future studies perhaps with different endpoints are needed clarify our understanding of how caffeine influences metabolism, anxiety, and

iii

learning. Overall, our results provide evidence that complex behavioural endpoints such as aversive learning can be used in ecotoxicological studies.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Sigal Balshine, for her unending support and encouragement over the past 2.5 years. You have inspired me to be an ethical and thoughtful scientist, a constructive and discerning reviewer, and a more polished and clearer presenter and teacher. Of your great gifts (which are innumerable), your constant loyalty and advocacy for your students is very special and appreciated. Thank you to my co-supervisor, Dr. Bob Wong for your encouragement and insight. Thank you also to my committee member, Dr. Karen Kidd, for your support and feedback. I would like to thank all of the members of ABEL for their help, support, and for maintaining my sanity. This includes Hossein Mehdi, Caity Synyshyn, Sina Zarini, and Adrienne McLean. Helen MacDougall-Shackleton, thank you so much – these experiments would not have been possible without your insight and hard work. Thank you to Grace Burgess for all of your support and for spending late nights with Helen and me labelling vials. Thank you, Megan Cyr, for all of your insight, careful thought, and your positive outlook throughout the experiments. Thank you to Victoria Winslow and Amy Kalbfleisch for all of your help and support, both in the lab and in the field. A huge thank you to Jessica Qiu, Maggie Dobbin, Stephanie Liang, Fatima Al-Mosawi, Hannah Scholtens, Megha Vinod, and Charlotte Day for scoring thousands of videos and for being so observant. This data would still all be on videos without you. Thank you to Binjal Pradhan and André Morin for caring for the fatheads when I was away. Thank you to Dawn Graham, especially, for (a) keeping me sane when the building was empty, (b) making sure that the fish were in good health and advocating for them, and (c) providing amazing advice on taking my dog

v

canoeing. Thank you to Ben Bolker, Jonathan Dushoff, and the rest of the Data Lunch crew for your statistical advice. Thank you to the members of Bob's lab, especially Hung Tan, Jake Martin, and Jack Brand for all of your advice and problem-solving for this thesis. A huge thank you to Dave Thompson from the workshop for making all of the trawl assay tanks – a huge chunk of this thesis would not have been possible without you. Finally, thank you to my friends, Phaedra, Camryn, and Hayley for your constant support, advice, and friendship. Thank you to my family for your unending support. Maestro, Amelia, Redd, Midnight, Yvette, Bella, and the lone zebrafish – thank you for your furry cuddles and warmth (with the exception of the fish who provided moral support). Ultimately, thank you to the fathead minnow used in these experiments.

# THESIS ORGANISATION AND FORMAT

This thesis is organised into 2 chapters with two appendixes. **Chapter 1** provides background information on environmental pollution more generally and on caffeine contamination more specifically. I review previous caffeine research, and describe the behaviours and physiology employed in my experiment, as well as introduce the study species. **Chapter 2** provides details on an experiment I conducted to study the effects of caffeine on fathead minnow behaviour and physiology. I will be submitting an edited version of Chapter 2 for publication. **Appendix 1** describes in detail the exclusion criteria for trials in the aversive learning assay. **Appendix 2** contains a description of a research project undertaken with Megan Cyr, a thesis student in the lab, in which we examined how learning differs between wild and captive fathead minnow.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

LAY ABSTRACTii
THESIS ABSTRACTiii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTSv
THESIS ORGANISATION AND FORMATvii
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLESix
DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENTx
CHAPTER 1. Pollution, Caffeine, and Fish Behaviour1
1.1 Environmental pollution1
1.2 Caffeine1
1.3 Associative and reversal learning11
1.4 Anxiety
1.5 Aims of the thesis
1.6 Study species: fathead minnow14
1.7 Assays employed16
1.8 Structure of the thesis17
1.9 References
CHAPTER 2. Impacts of Caffeine on Fathead Minnow Behaviour and Physiology35
2.1 Abstract
2.2 Introduction
2.3 Materials and Methods
2.4 Results
2.5 Discussion
2.6 References
3. APPENDICES
3.1 Appendix: Trial Exclusion Criteria for the Aversive Learning Assay94
3.2 Appendix: Aversive Learning in Captive and Wild Fathead Minnow96

# LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

Figure 2.1. Scototaxis assay diagram	44
Figure 2.2. Trawl assay diagram	48
Table 2.1. Learning trials excluded	55
Table 2.2. Measured caffeine concentrations	56
Figure 2.3. Difference in anxiety endpoints	58
Figure 2.4 Survival analysis of aversive learning	61
Figure 2.5 Latency to exit the trawl zone during aversive learning	62
Figure 2.6 Difference in latency to exit the trawl zone	63
Figure 2.7 Body condition and HSI of exposed fish	65
Table 2.3. Morphometric measurements and linear model results	66

# **DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT**

CHAPTER 1: Pollution, Caffeine, and Fish Behaviour

Author: Jacqueline Bikker

CHAPTER 2: Impacts of Caffeine on Fathead Minnow Behaviour and PhysiologyAuthors: Jacqueline Bikker, Helen MacDougall-Shackleton, Bob Wong, Sigal BalshinePublication: We plan to submit this manuscript to *Animal Behaviour*.

**Comments:** This manuscript is based on work completed by JB with the help of HMS under the supervision of SB.

**APPENDIX 1:** Trial Exclusion Criteria for the Aversive Learning Assay

Author: Jacqueline Bikker

**APPENDIX 2:** Learning in Captive and Wild Fathead Minnow

Authors: Megan Cyr, Jacqueline Bikker, Sigal Balshine

Publication: We plan to submit this manuscript to Animal Cognition.

**Comments:** This manuscript is based on work completed by MC with the help of JB under the supervision of SB.

# CHAPTER 1. Pollution, Caffeine, and Fish Behaviour 1.1 Environmental pollution

Anthropogenic contaminants in the environment are a problem of growing concern because of the range of adverse effects these contaminants have on the organisms found in the polluted environments. Common environmental contaminants include pesticides (Meftaul et al., 2020), plastics (MacLeod et al., 2021), pharmaceuticals (Ortúzar et al., 2022), and personal care products (Hopkins & Blaney, 2016). While some of these contaminants are released directly into the environment as run-off (Tran et al., 2019) or sewer overflows (Buerge et al., 2006), many contaminants enter the environment through a less obvious source – wastewater effluent (Metcalfe et al., 2003). Wastewater effluent is the treated product released into the environment following treatment in a Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) and contains a large number of contaminants including phthalates, plasticizers, disinfectants, and as mentioned above, pharmaceuticals (Deblonde et al., 2011). One of the most common substances found in treated wastewater is caffeine (Li et al., 2020).

## **1.2 Caffeine**

Caffeine is a naturally occurring stimulant substance in the methylxanthine family (Rigueto et al., 2020). It has a low K<sub>OW</sub> (octanol/water partition coefficient), meaning that it is highly water soluble, and generally stable (Rigueto et al., 2020). It is not usually affected by environmental parameters such as temperature or pH (Kurissery et al., 2012), but instead, is primarily broken down by biological and photochemical degradation (Rigueto et al., 2020).

Most of the caffeine found in aquatic ecosystems enters via treated wastewater that originates from widely consumed caffeine-containing beverages, such as coffee (Ayman & Işık, 2015; Edwards et al., 2015; Metcalfe et al., 2003; Reyes & Cornelis, 2018). Canadians, for example, consume on average 224 mg of caffeine daily (*Caffeine*, 2011), while the average Australian consumes 143 mg of caffeine daily (*Australian Health Survey*, 2014; Watson et al., 2016). Humans ingest caffeine for a number of reasons including its stimulant effects (Fisone et al., 2004) and its ancient and current significance in certain cultures (Weinberg & Bealer, 2002). While most modern WWTPs are highly effective at removing caffeine, removing 95% or more of caffeine (Li et al., 2020), because of its ubiquitous use, caffeine continues to be replenished and is almost always found in many aquatic environments, sometimes at extremely high concentrations such as 174,000 ng/L (Li *et al.*, 2020; Archana et al., 2017).

Caffeine contamination is not limited to any geographical region, or waterbody and is instead a worldwide problem (Li et al., 2020). Caffeine is often found in coastal marine areas, especially near population centres (Vieira et al., 2022). In seawater, concentrations as high as 11,000 ng/L have been detected near sewage outfalls (French et al., 2015). Caffeine has also been found in a multitude of different freshwater environments, including rivers, lakes, groundwater, rainwater, and even drinking water (Li et al., 2020). In rivers, reported maximum concentrations of caffeine ranged from 37 ng/L in the Gombak River, Malaysia (Praveena et al., 2018) to 28,440 ng/L in the Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil (Peteffi et al., 2018). In lakes, average maximum concentrations ranged from 24 ng/L in Lake Qaraoun, Lebanon (Mokh et al., 2017) to 174,000 ng/L in

Ambazari Lake, India (Archana et al., 2017). More locally, in Canada, up to ~60 ng/L of caffeine was detected in the Pictou watershed, New Brunswick (Comeau et al., 2008). In Hamilton, Ontario, the caffeine concentrations in streams and creeks dominated by wastewater effluent ranged from 16 ng/L to 1202 ng/L in the summer, and from 212 to 494 ng/L in the winter (Du et al., 2019; Nikel et al., 2021, Mehdi et al., 2020). In the nearby watershed of Lake Simcoe, Ontario, Canada, concentrations of up to 77 ng/L of caffeine were measured in one of the most anthropogenically disturbed sites studied in that relatively undeveloped lake (Kurissery et al., 2012).

Caffeine is not just found in water; it can also found in the sediment of aquatic habitats (Beretta et al., 2014; Matongo et al., 2015) and sometimes reaches higher concentrations in sediment than in the surrounding water. Caffeine appears to be more stable in sediment than in water, and sediment prevents degradation (Kurissery et al., 2012). In general, caffeine's half life varies from 3.5 days to more than 100 days, depending heavily on the microbial communities in the areas where the caffeine is being released (Benotti & Brownawell, 2009; Bradley et al., 2007).

Since caffeine is readily found in the environment, it is no surprise that caffeine has also been found in the tissues of many taxa. Coral sampled in the Maldives contained up to 37 ng/L of caffeine (Rizzi et al., 2020) while algae from the Saudi Red Sea contained up to 41 ng/g of caffeine (Ali et al., 2018). Bivalves from Singapore also contained caffeine, with Asian green mussel (*Perna viridis*) and lokan clam (*Polymesoda expansa*) tissues containing up to 11 ng/g wet weight of caffeine (Bayen et al., 2016) and up to 140 ng/g dry weight of caffeine in mussels (*Mytilus spp.*) from California USA

(Maruya et al., 2014). Concentrations up to 50 ng/g of caffeine were found in fillets of Striped bonito (*Sarda orientalis*), with even higher concentrations up to 65 ng/g found in the liver of this fish (Ojemaye & Petrik, 2019). In contrast, concentrations of only up to 2 ng/g have been found in the intestines and gill of Panga seabream (*Pteryogymnus laniarius*; Ojemaye & Petrik, 2019), indicating that caffeine enters and accumulates to a greater or lesser extent in different body tissues. Depending on the species and tissues sampled, concentrations vary with up to 74 ng/g of caffeine reported in fishes (Ali et al., 2018; Wang & Gardinali, 2012).

#### Caffeine metabolism

Once caffeine enters the body, up to 99% of caffeine is metabolised by the liver in humans, and it passes easily into different parts of the body including plasma, blood, the brain, placenta, and even saliva (Fredholm et al., 1999). In the liver, caffeine is broken down into metabolites. In humans, the primary metabolites are paraxanthine (1,7-dimethylxanthine), theobromine (3,7-dimethylxanthine), and theophylline (1,3-dimethylxanthine; Fredholm *et al.*, 1999), with the bulk (70-80%) broken down into paraxanthine by the liver enzyme, CYP1A2 (Thorn et al., 2012). A further 7-8% is broken down into theophylline, and another 7-8% to theobromine (Thorn et al., 2012). In addition to unmetabolised caffeine, caffeine's metabolites, specifically paraxanthine, can also affect behaviour and physiology (Fredholm et al., 1999). In humans, caffeine reaches maximum concentrations within the blood 45 – 120 minutes after consumption, and it's half life can extend to 4.5 hours in the body (Fredholm et al., 1999). However, in infants and fetuses, this half-life is much higher, and given that caffeine can move through the

placenta and has been found in neonate plasma, there is ongoing concern about the effects of caffeine on fetus and newborn development (Fredholm et al., 1999; Thorn et al., 2012). Ingesting more than 100 mg of caffeine a day during pregnancy may cause fetal growth restriction (i.e., birth weight lower than 10<sup>th</sup> centile, with maternal factors such as height and number of previous births taken into account), and ingesting more than 200 mg of caffeine a day during pregnancy can decrease birth weight (CARE Study Group, 2008). While vertebrates generally share many of the same neural pathways, the main metabolites of caffeine can differ from those in humans depending on the species in question, and the effects of those metabolites may also differ to those observed in humans (Fredholm et al., 1999). Additionally, the half life of caffeine can differ widely depending on the species, affecting how quickly effects of the chemical are observed as well as how long those effects last. For example, caffeine in mosquito fish (*Gambusia holbrooki*) had a half life of ~140 hours (Wang & Gardinali, 2013), while the half life of caffeine in Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*) was ~ 5 hours (Gómez-Martínez, 2011).

#### Caffeine in the brain

Caffeine's effects in the brain are complex and not fully understood. Most of the physiologic and behavioural effects of caffeine are due to its role as an adenosine receptor antagonist (Ribeiro & Sebastião, 2010). Adenosine is a naturally occurring neuromodulator – a chemical that alters how signals between neurons act (Fredholm et al., 2005). There are multiple types of adenosine receptors, some of which act in opposing ways. For example, the A1 adenosine receptor stops adenylate cyclase, an enzyme that converts ATP (energy) to cAMP (signal molecule), from working (Daly, 2007). However,

the A2 adenosine receptor stimulates adenylate cyclase, thus encouraging the conversion from ATP to cAMP (Daly, 2007). The many different effects of each of these affected receptors highlight how difficult it is to understand caffeine's mechanism of operation.

Caffeine is thought to impact calcium signalling, which is a crucial part of cell function (Bootman et al., 2001). The A3 adenosine receptor stimulates phospholipase C which turns PIP3 into IP3, a messenger molecule that stimulates calcium release (Daly, 2007). However, while caffeine, acting as an adenosine receptor antagonist to A3, inhibits the creation of IP3, it has also been shown to help calcium move through cells (Daly, 2007), so these pathways may 'cancel' each other out, resulting in little change in the brain due to caffeine. GABA (Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid) is another important neurotransmitter in the brain that also is thought to be affected by caffeine exposure (Herden & Weissert, 2018). GABA, like adenosine, decreases wakefulness and increases relaxation (Herden & Weissert, 2018), and caffeine decreases GABA concentrations, leading to increased wakefulness and activity (Herden & Weissert, 2018). The neural pathways and mechanisms highlighted above are of great interest in therapeutic drug development, as many of these pathways are involved in chronic, potentially debilitating conditions such as asthma, diabetes, Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and epilepsy (Daly, 2007).

#### Caffeine and cognition

The A2-adenosine receptors, which are inhibited by caffeine, are located in places within the brain where there are a lot of dopamine receptors (Fredholm et al., 1999), which may result in an increase in dopamine activity. Dopamine is a neurotransmitter that

helps to control learning in the brain and is used to signal the importance of information in the brain (Berke, 2018; Iversen & Iversen, 2007). However, while antagonism of the A2-adenosine receptor increases dopamine receptor activity, antagonism of the A1adenosine receptor may diminish any effects (Fredholm et al., 1999), again highlighting the complexity of caffeine's effects in the brain and on cognitive processes.

Caffeine's effects on behaviour, cognition and physiology may differ depending on acute or chronic exposure. For example, chronic exposure to caffeine may upregulate adenosine receptor formation, meaning more caffeine needs to be ingested or consumed to see the initial stimulatory effect seen with an acute dose (Jacobson et al., 1996). However, other pathways also affected by caffeine may be so adversely impacted by the time chronic exposure is reached that any stimulatory effect may be masked by those harmful effects (Jacobson et al., 1996). While some antagonism of adenosine receptors (specifically A1) may aid in cognition, the complexity of the neural pathways affected by caffeine make it difficult to parse out its effects, highlighting the ongoing need for research in this area (Jacobson et al., 1996).

In humans, caffeine can impact a multitude of behavioural and cognitive endpoints, although these results are often not consistent across the literature. Caffeine may aid in vigilance for simple tasks, especially when there is an underlying deficit such as little sleep, by decreasing fatigue and increasing wakefulness (Smith, 2002). Despite these benefits, caffeine may increase subjective feelings of tenseness and anxiety in individuals (Loke et al., 1985). Furthermore, while caffeine is often thought to disrupt sleep, this may be more true for individuals who only consume caffeine periodically

rather than those who habitually use it (Smith, 2002). In addition to behavioural endpoints, caffeine may affect physiological endpoints as well, as evidenced by interest in caffeine as an ergogenic, a substance that could improve athletic performance. A meta analysis found that caffeine ingestion improved timed rowing trials and increased power slightly (Grgic et al., 2020). A meta analysis found that acute caffeine ingestion might affect performance on a timed trial for cycling or running, but that endpoints such as muscle power and maximum running distance were not impacted (Gonçalves Ribeiro et al., 2017). Despite its potential benefits, caffeine can also have adverse effects on physiology and performance, such as inducing hand tremors (Loke et al., 1985).

Given the conserved neural networks between species, learning outcomes may also be impacted in non-human animals. In one study, zebrafish exposed to 10 mg/L caffeine quickly found the target pattern in a discrimination/reward study, while those exposed to 50 mg/L had more difficulty finding the target pattern (Ruiz-Oliveira et al., 2019). However in another study, acute caffeine exposure at high concentrations (50 mg/L, 100 mg/L) didn't appear to impact discrimination of zebrafish in a memory assay (Santos et al., 2016). While identifying a clear pattern in how caffeine affects learning in fishes may be difficult, in invertebrates, the results are clearer. At low concentrations, caffeine aids cognition in invertebrates, especially in complex tasks and assays, while at high concentrations, caffeine adversely impacts cognition (Mustard, 2014).

Caffeine and physiology

The physiological effects of environmental contaminants are important not only for understanding which body systems are being most affected by the chemical of interest, but for also providing a broader mechanistic explanation for why behavioural endpoints may or may not be affected by a contaminant (Scott & Sloman, 2004). Caffeine is commonly used as a stimulant in pre-term human babies to increase their oxygen consumption and energy expenditure (Bauer et al., 2001). In one study on women, caffeine consumption increased metabolic rate during and 1 hour after exercise (Chad & Quigley, 1989). However, in mice, while caffeine consumption increased wheel running, it did not affect VO2 (maximum oxygen consumption), indicating that the increase in wheel running may be due to its adenosine antagonist role, rather than a change in oxygen consumption or metabolism (Claghorn et al., 2017).

#### Caffeine in fish

Aquatic organisms, including fish, are uniquely positioned to be exposed to caffeine given that caffeine enters aquatic ecosystems via wastewater effluent. Caffeine may have a variety of effects on fish behaviour and physiology, and many of these are dependent on dose and exposure period. For example, caffeine increased erratic movements during an acute exposure at high concentrations of caffeine (i.e., 100 mg/L; Egan et al., 2009; Wong et al., 2010), but caffeine did not alter erratic movements after 1 week of exposure under a lower acute exposure concentration of 50 mg/L (Cachat et al., 2010). Additionally, acute caffeine exposure impacted larval zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) and fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*) photomotor-related endpoints and swimming

activity, even at relatively low concentrations (i.e., 39,000 ng/L caffeine; Steele et al., 2018).

In fishes, caffeine has been shown to affect activity and anxiety endpoints, with exposure to high concentrations of caffeine decreasing activity (de Farias et al., 2021; Santos et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2017; Wong et al., 2010). Acute caffeine exposure at high concentrations (50 mg/L, 70 mg/L, 100 mg/kg) increased time spent unmoving, frozen in place in zebrafish (Maximino et al., 2014; Neri et al., 2019; Santos et al., 2016); however, fish exposed to slightly lower concentrations (10 mg/L) of caffeine for a longer period (1 week) spent less time frozen (Ruiz-Oliveira et al., 2019) and chronic exposure (1 week) to the high concentrations (50 mg/L) also had no impact on freezing time (Cachat et al., 2010). These results highlight how exposure duration and concentration are both important factors dictating how caffeine affects fish behaviour. While swim distance and time were increased in zebrafish exposed to a lower concentration of caffeine (0.0006 mg/L caffeine), activity decreased with increased exposure time (de Farias et al., 2021). And while caffeine exposure at high concentrations (25, 50, and 70 mg/L) decreased swim speed in zebrafish (Ladu et al., 2015; Neri et al., 2019; Santos et al., 2016), exposure at a slightly lower concentration (10 mg/L) increased swim speed in zebrafish (Ruiz-Oliveira et al., 2019). Again, these results highlight how caffeine exposure period and concentration interact to impact behavioural endpoints.

Caffeine has been shown to impact fish anxiety using assays similar to the one I employed (see Chapter 2). For example, zebrafish exposed to acute high concentrations of caffeine (100 mg/L and 50 mg/L, respectively) displayed 1) less movement between the

top and bottom half of tank (Egan et al., 2009; Ladu et al., 2015), 2) a longer latency to enter the upper half of the tank (Egan et al., 2009), and spent more time at the edge of the behavioural assay container (10-100 mg/L; Richendrfer et al., 2012), all indicators of increased anxiety. However, with a longer exposure period (i.e., 1 week), these anxiety indicators disappeared (Cachat et al., 2010). After exposure to high concentrations of caffeine, zebrafish spent less time in the 'risky' white compartment of their tank (100 mg/kg exposure) and spent more time in thigmotaxis (hugging the walls) in a behavioural assay tank (1-100 mg/kg; Maximino et al., 2014). Thigmotaxis, or edge-seeking behaviour, is thought to be an indicator of anxiety in zebrafish (Richendrfer et al., 2012). The fish also spent more time assessing risk (i.e., making quick forays into white compartment, then back to black) when exposed to 10 and 100 mg/kg of caffeine (Maximino et al., 2014). In these examples too, caffeine concentration and exposure period modulated how caffeine affected anxiety.

Caffeine may also impact social interactions. For example, adult jewel fish (*Hemichromis bimaculatus*) exposed to 14 mg/L caffeine for 50 days had increased variability in their spacing around other conspecifics when in groups of 10 fish (Burgess, 1982). However, to date, few studies have explored the impact of caffeine on group dynamics.

## 1.3 Associative and reversal learning

How caffeine influences learning is an area of general interest because learning can have a central role in animal lives, influencing their fitness (Brown & Laland, 2001; Suboski & Templeton, 1989). In fishes, learning can play an important role (Kieffer &

Colgan, 1992) and appears to be especially critical during migration and foraging as well as having a central role in developing capacity for conspecific recognition and predator avoidance. Fishes' ability to learn is also of interest in the context of fisheries management. Hatchery fish often suffer deficits when released into the wild due to a lack of crucial stimuli and the necessary interactions for learning how to avoid predators (Brown & Laland, 2001). There has been an increasing push to 'train' hatchery fish on some of these stimuli before they are releasing them into the wild to improve survival rates (Edwards et al., 2021).

Associative learning is the learning of an association between a stimulus and reward through repetition (Pearce & Bouton, 2001). Reversal learning is the learning of an opposite or alternate task from the initial task by switching the outcome (Izquierdo et al., 2017). While often thought to be a measure of inhibitory control, reversal learning is now more commonly thought to be a measure of cognitive flexibility, or the ability of individuals to adapt to a change in their environment (Izquierdo et al., 2017). For example, reversal learning paradigms were used to measure cognitive flexibility in male and female guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*), with females being more cognitively flexible (able to reversal learn faster) than males, potentially due to the high social connectivity they have when compared to males (Lucon-Xiccato & Bisazza, 2014). Another study used a reversal learning assay to test if the telencephalon (the fish forebrain) was involved in cognitive flexibility, with goldfish (*Carassius auratus*) performing more poorly in reversal learning if their telencephalon was ablated, but performing normally in the initial associative learning task, indicating that the telencephalon in fish does play a part in

cognitive flexibility (López et al., 2000). Associative and reversal learning can uncover how different factors, such as sex, or exposure to contaminants may affect long-term survival and fitness.

#### 1.4 Anxiety

Anxiety is an important behavioural endpoint because it may have significant ecological implications. For example, larval three-spined stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*) without male parental care displayed more anxiety (i.e., nosing at the sides of the assay tank) than larvae with male parental care, which made them more likely to be predated upon than individuals with male parental care (McGhee & Bell, 2014). While increased anxiety could decrease foraging and mating success, affecting fitness, decreased anxiety could render individuals more conspicuous to predators and result in higher mortality (Reyhanian et al., 2011). In recent years, anxiety has emerged as a common endpoint utilised in ecotoxicology for assessing how environmental contaminants affect fish behaviour (Hong & Zha, 2019; Huerta et al., 2016; Meijide et al., 2018; Reyhanian et al., 2011).

## **1.5** Aims of the thesis

The aim of this thesis was to explore how environmentally relevant concentrations of chronic caffeine exposure affected the (1) complex behaviour, (2) physiology, and (3) morphology in fathead minnow. Most previous research examining the effects of caffeine have exposed fish to caffeine concentrations that are much higher than those in found in the environment, thus limiting their potential to explain the effects of caffeine *in-situ*. Previous studies also often use short exposure periods (e.g., 15 minutes), while fish in the

environment are exposed to caffeine for longer time periods, even potentially their entire lives. While caffeine has been shown to have complex effects on the behaviour of humans, rodents, and even some fish, most studies utilise simple behavioural endpoints, such as c-start response. Finally, much of the research uses the tropical zebrafish (*Danio rerio*), the results of which may or may not be applicable to temperate species. To address these gaps, we exposed fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*), a common freshwater fish found in much of North America, to environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine for 35 days. We used an aversive trawl assay and an anxiety assay to study complex behavioural responses to exposure. The motivation for using these tools and model species for my MSc research is described in detail below.

#### **1.6 Study species: Fathead minnow**

Fathead minnow are a common ecotoxicological model used by government and industry to assure compliance of environmental regulations as well as to study the toxicological effects of pollutants (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006). Many previous studies have used fathead minnow to study the effects of different environmental contaminants, including ethynyl estradiol (Palace et al., 2002), mercury (Grippo & Heath, 2003), insecticides (Beggel et al., 2010), and microplastics (Bucci et al., 2022). Fathead minnow are a widely distributed freshwater species found across North America (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006; Held & Peterka, 1974). Adults are small, generally 2-5g in mass (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006) and sexually dimorphic and dichromatic, with males growing larger and developing dark vertical banding on their trunk, nuptial tubercules on their snout, and a dorsal fat pad along the dorsum (Smith, 1974; Smith & Murphy, 1974).

Females develop an ovipositor behind their anal fin to deposit eggs (Flickinger, 1969). Fathead minnow in the wild typically live in shallow, muddy environments with vegetation (McMillan & Smith, 1974), and are omnivores, generally consuming macroinvertebrates, plankton, and plants (Scott, 1954). Their wide distribution (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006), small body size (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006), sexual dimorphism (Smith, 1974; Smith & Murphy, 1974), tolerance to handling (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006), short life-spans (Jensen et al., 2001), and ease of observation in the wild (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006) make them a particularly useful model species and a fairly easy species to collect, house and rear in the laboratory.

To this author's knowledge, fathead minnow have only been made use of in two previous caffeine studies. The first study revealed that the LC50 caffeine concentration (the lethal concentration that kills 50% of individuals) for larval fathead minnow was on average, 100 mg/L after 48 hours of exposure, and 55 mg/L after 7 days of exposure (Moore et al., 2008). Another study that used fathead minnow larvae, exposed them to varying environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine for 96 hours, and then tested their activity during repeating photoperiods (Steele et al., 2018). Larval fathead minnow exposed to 39,000 ng/L of caffeine froze (i.e., stayed unmoving) more during dark photoperiods than other exposed and control larvae (Steele et al., 2018). However, how adult fathead minnow are affected by environmentally relevant caffeine concentrations, and more specifically how chronic caffeine exposure affects more complex behavioural endpoints, such as risk avoidance and learning, has not been examined before.

### **1.7 Assays employed**

In my MSc research I made use of an aversive assay to quantify learning, a change in behaviour that occurs as a result of past experience (Dill, 1983). The assay entailed moving a trawl (a big net) across the tank. Fish tried to avoid this trawl and to get away from it. I used this assay to ask how long it takes fish to learn to swim though a hole, reach a refuge, and avoid the trawl. This assay provided a relatively easy way to study how fish learn and could be simply altered to include a reversal learning paradigm in order to measure cognitive flexibility. The set up I used was like the one described in Lindeyer and Reader (2010). The fish encountered a moving trawl and had to escape from it and reach a refuge zone by swimming through a "correct" exit in a transparent barrier. The transparent barrier separating the dangerous trawl zone and the refuge zone had two identical sized exit holes. The "correct" hole was open and the "wrong" hole was closed (with a transparent barrier). The holes were outlined in black, and a rock illustration was placed near one of the two holes while a plant illustration was placed near the other hole to provide additional learning cues. Half the fish learned that the correct hole was initially the rock hole while the other half the fish learned that the correct hole was the plant hole. After reaching the learning threshold, fish began a reversal learning phase of the experiment.

I used a scototaxis assay, to quantify anxiety, an assay derived from light-dark box test, originally used in rodent studies (Maximino et al., 2010; Stewart et al., 2012). In the light-dark box test, the assay tank is split in half, with one side in black and the other side in white (Maximino et al., 2010). The fish's affinity for the black side of the tank can be

used as a proxy for anxious behaviour, and their affinity for the white side is used as a proxy for boldness (Maximino et al., 2010). We used a black square placed in the corner of the assay tank, while the rest of the tank was white (Polverino et al., 2021). The amount of time fish spent on the black square was used as a proxy for anxiety, and the amount of time spent on the white background was used as a proxy for boldness, or anti-anxiety behaviour (Polverino et al., 2021).

### **1.8 Structure of the thesis**

The central question of my MSc work was how environmentally relevant caffeine exposure affects a local and common fish, the fathead minnow, a species that is likely to encounter caffeine in the wild. To address this overarching question, I had a number of smaller questions aimed at uncovering how exposure to environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine affect fathead minnow (1) morphology, (2) physiology, and (3) complex behaviour (learning and anxiety). In Chapter 2 of my thesis, I present the major research output of my MSc where I exposed fathead minnow to environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine for 35 days and assessed their morphology, physiology (i.e., metabolic rate), and complex behaviour (i.e., aversive learning and anxiety). In Appendix I, I include a manuscript in preparation that describes a study about how learning differs between captive and wild caught fathead minnow. These two studies shed light on how a common aquatic contaminant, caffeine, and captivity affects a well established ecotoxicological model species, the fathead minnow.

## **1.9 References**

- Ali, A. M., Rønning, H. T., Sydnes, L. K., Alarif, W. M., Kallenborn, R., & Al-Lihaibi, S. S. (2018). Detection of PPCPs in marine organisms from contaminated coastal waters of the Saudi Red Sea. *Science of The Total Environment*, 621, 654–662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.11.298
- Ankley, G. T., & Villeneuve, D. L. (2006). The fathead minnow in aquatic toxicology:
   Past, present and future. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 78, 91–102.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2006.01.018">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2006.01.018</a>
- Archana, G., Dhodapkar, R., & Kumar, A. (2017). Ecotoxicological risk assessment and seasonal variation of some pharmaceuticals and personal care products in the sewage treatment plant and surface water bodies (lakes). *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 189, 446. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-017-6148-3</u>
- Australian Health Survey: Nutrition First Results. (2014). Australian Bureau of Statistics. https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/health-conditions-and-risks/australianhealth-survey-nutrition-first-results-foods-and-nutrients/latest-release
- Ayman, Z., & Işık, M. (2015). Pharmaceutically active compounds in water, Aksaray, Turkey. *CLEAN – Soil, Air, Water*, 43(10), 1381–1388. https://doi.org/10.1002/clen.201300877
- Bauer, J., Maier, K., Linderkamp, O., & Hentschel, R. (2001). Effect of caffeine on oxygen consumption and metabolic rate in very low birth weight infants with idiopathic apnea. *Pediatrics*, 107, 660–663.

https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.107.4.660

- Bayen, S., Estrada, E. S., Juhel, G., Kit, L. W., & Kelly, B. C. (2016). Pharmaceutically active compounds and endocrine disrupting chemicals in water, sediments and mollusks in mangrove ecosystems from Singapore. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 109, 716–722. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2016.06.105
- Beggel, S., Werner, I., Connon, R. E., & Geist, J. P. (2010). Sublethal toxicity of commercial insecticide formulations and their active ingredients to larval fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*). Science of The Total Environment, 408, 3169– 3175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2010.04.004
- Benotti, M. J., & Brownawell, B. J. (2009). Microbial degradation of pharmaceuticals in estuarine and coastal seawater. *Environmental Pollution*, 157, 994–1002. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2008.10.009
- Beretta, M., Britto, V., Tavares, T. M., da Silva, S. M. T., & Pletsch, A. L. (2014).
  Occurrence of pharmaceutical and personal care products (PPCPs) in marine sediments in the Todos os Santos Bay and the north coast of Salvador, Bahia, Brazil. *Journal of Soils and Sediments*, *14*, 1278–1286.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s11368-014-0884-6
- Berke, J. D. (2018). What does dopamine mean? *Nature Neuroscience*, *21*, 787–793. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-018-0152-y
- Bootman, M., Collins, T., Peppiatt-Wildman, C., Prothero, L., MacKenzie, L., Smet, P., Travers, M., Tovey, S., Seo, J., Berridge, M., Ciccolini, F., & Lipp, P. (2001).
  Calcium signalling—An overview. *Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology*, *12*, 3–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/scdb.2000.0211</u>

- Bradley, P. M., Barber, L. B., Kolpin, D. W., McMahon, P. B., & Chapelle, F. H. (2007).
  Biotransformation of caffeine, cotinine, and nicotine in stream sediments:
  Implications for use as wastewater indicators. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 26, 1116–1121. https://doi.org/10.1897/06-483r.1
- Brown, C., & Laland, K. (2001). Social learning and life skills training for hatchery reared fish. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 59, 471–493. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-</u> 8649.2001.tb02354.x
- Bucci, K., Bikker, J., Stevack, K., Watson-Leung, T., & Rochman, C. (2022). Impacts to larval fathead minnows vary between preconsumer and environmental microplastics. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, *41*, 858–868.
   <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.5036</u>

Buerge, I. J., Poiger, T., Müller, M. D., & Buser, H.-R. (2006). Combined sewer overflows to surface waters detected by the anthropogenic marker caffeine. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 40, 4096–4102. https://doi.org/10.1021/es0525531

- Burgess, J. W. (1982). Chronic exposure to caffeine during early development modifies spatial behavior in juvenile jewel fish schools. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 17, 137–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(82)90275-1
- Cachat, J., Canavello, P., Elegante, M., Bartels, B., Hart, P., Bergner, C., Egan, R., Duncan, A., Tien, D., Chung, A., Wong, K., Goodspeed, J., Tan, J., Grimes, C., Elkhayat, S., Suciu, C., Rosenberg, M., Chung, K. M., Kadri, F., Roy, S.,

Gaikwad, S., Stewart, A., Zapolsky, I., Gilder, T., Mohnot, S., Beeson, E., Amri, H., Zukowska, Z., Soignier, D. R., Kalueff, A. V. (2010). Modeling withdrawal syndrome in zebrafish. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *208*, 371–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.12.004

- Caffeine. (2011). CAMH. <u>https://www.camh.ca/en/health-info/mental-illness-and-addiction-index/caffeine</u>
- CARE Study Group. (2008). Maternal caffeine intake during pregnancy and risk of fetal growth restriction: A large prospective observational study. *The BMJ*, *337*, a2332. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.a2332</u>

Chad, K., & Quigley, B. (1989). The effects of substrate utilization, manipulated by caffeine, on post-exercise oxygen consumption in untrained female subjects. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology*, 59, 48–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02396579

Claghorn, G. C., Thompson, Z., Wi, K., Van, L., & Garland, T. (2017). Caffeine stimulates voluntary wheel running in mice without increasing aerobic capacity. *Physiology & Behavior*, 170, 133–140.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2016.12.031

- Daly, J. W. (2007). Caffeine analogs: Biomedical impact. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences, 64, 2153–2169. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-007-7051-9</u>
- de Farias, N. O., de Sousa Andrade, T., Santos, V. L., Galvino, P., Suares-Rocha, P., Domingues, I., Grisolia, C. K., & Oliveira, R. (2021). Neuromotor activity inhibition in zebrafish early-life stages after exposure to environmental relevant

concentrations of caffeine. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health, Part A*, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1080/10934529.2021.1989931

- Deblonde, T., Cossu-Leguille, C., & Hartemann, P. (2011). Emerging pollutants in wastewater: A review of the literature. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health*, 214, 442–448. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2011.08.002</u>
- Dill, L. M. (1983). Adaptive flexibility in the foraging behavior of fishes. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 40, 398–408.
   https://doi.org/10.1139/f83-058
- Edwards, M. C., Ford, C., Hoy, J. M., FitzGibbon, S., & Murray, P. J. (2021). How to train your wildlife: A review of predator avoidance training. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 234, 105170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2020.105170</u>
- Edwards, Q. A., Kulikov, S. M., & Garner-O'Neale, L. D. (2015). Caffeine in surface and wastewaters in Barbados, West Indies. *SpringerPlus*, *4*. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40064-015-0809-x
- Egan, R. J., Bergner, C. L., Hart, P. C., Cachat, J. M., Canavello, P. R., Elegante, M. F., Elkhayat, S. I., Bartels, B. K., Tien, A. K., Tien, D. H., Mohnot, S., Beeson, E., Glasgow, E., Amri, H., Zukowska, Z., & Kalueff, A. V. (2009). Understanding behavioral and physiological phenotypes of stress and anxiety in zebrafish. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 205, 38–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.06.022

- Fisone, G., Borgkvist, A., & Usiello, A. (2004). Caffeine as a psychomotor stimulant: Mechanism of action. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 61, 857–872. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-003-3269-3</u>
- Flickinger, S. A. (1969). Determination of sexes in the fathead minnow. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 98, 526–527. <u>https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1969)98[526:DOSITF]2.0.CO;2</u>
- Fredholm, B. B., Bättig, K., Holmén, J., Nehlig, A., & Zvartau, E. E. (1999). Actions of caffeine in the brain with special reference to factors that contribute to its widespread use. *The American Society for Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 51.
- Fredholm, B. B., Chen, J.-F., Cunha, R. A., Svenningsson, P., & Vaugeois, J.-M. (2005).
  Adenosine and brain function. *International Review of Neurobiology*, 63, 191–270. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0074-7742(05)63007-3</u>
- French, V. A., Codi King, S., Kumar, A., Northcott, G., McGuinness, K., & Parry, D. (2015). Characterisation of microcontaminants in Darwin Harbour, a tropical estuary of northern Australia undergoing rapid development. *Science of The Total Environment*, 536, 639–647. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.07.114</u>

Gómez-Martínez, L. (2011). Disposition kinetics of caffeine and paraxanthine in Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*): Characterization of the main metabolites.
 *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 60, 654 – 664, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-010-9571-9">https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-010-9571-9</a>

- Gonçalves Ribeiro, B., Pontes Morales, A., Sampaio-Jorge, F., Tinoco, F. de S., Matos,
  A. A. de, & Leite, T. C. (2017). Acute effects of caffeine intake on athletic
  performance: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Revista Chilena de Nutrición*, 44, 283–283. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0717-75182017000300283
- Grgic, J., Diaz-Lara, F. J., Del Coso, J., Duncan, M. J., Tallis, J., Pickering, C.,
  Schoenfeld, B. J., & Mikulic, P. (2020). The effects of caffeine ingestion on
  measures of rowing performance: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutrients*, *12*, Article 2. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12020434</u>
- Grippo, M. A., & Heath, A. G. (2003). The effect of mercury on the feeding behavior of fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*). *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 55, 187–198. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0147-6513(02)00071-4</u>
- Held, J. W., & Peterka, J. J. (1974). Age, growth, and food habits of the fathead finnow, *Pimephales promelas*, in North Dakota saline lakes. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 103, 743–756. <u>https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-</u> 8659(1974)103<743:AGAFHO>2.0.CO;2
- Herden, L., & Weissert, R. (2018). The impact of coffee and caffeine on multiple sclerosis compared to other neurodegenerative diseases. *Frontiers in Nutrition*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2018.00133
- Hong, X., & Zha, J. (2019). Fish behavior: A promising model for aquatic toxicology research. Science of The Total Environment, 686, 311–321.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.06.028
Hopkins, Z. R., & Blaney, L. (2016). An aggregate analysis of personal care products in the environment: Identifying the distribution of environmentally-relevant concentrations. *Environment International*, 92–93, 301–316.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2016.04.026

- Huerta, B., Margiotta-Casaluci, L., Rodríguez-Mozaz, S., Scholze, M., Winter, M. J.,
  Barceló, D., & Sumpter, J. P. (2016). Anti-anxiety drugs and fish behavior:
  Establishing the link between internal concentrations of oxazepam and behavioral effects. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, *35*, 2782–2790.
  https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.3448
- Iversen, S. D., & Iversen, L. L. (2007). Dopamine: 50 years in perspective. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 30, 188–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2007.03.002
- Izquierdo, A., Brigman, J. L., Radke, A. K., Rudebeck, P. H., & Holmes, A. (2017). The neural basis of reversal learning: An updated perspective. *Neuroscience*, 345, 12–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.03.021</u>
- Jacobson, K. A., von Lubitz, D. K. J. E., Daly, J. W., & Fredholm, B. B. (1996).
   Adenosine receptor ligands: Differences with acute versus chronic treatment.
   *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, *17*, 108–113.

Jensen, K. M., Korte, J. J., Kahl, M. D., Pasha, M. S., & Ankley, G. T. (2001). Aspects of basic reproductive biology and endocrinology in the fathead minnow (*Pimephales* promelas). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part C: Toxicology & Pharmacology, 128, 127–141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1532-0456(00)00185-X</u>

- Kieffer, J. D., & Colgan, P. W. (1992). The role of learning in fish behaviour. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, 2, 125–143. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00042881
- Kurissery, S., Kanavillil, N., Verenitch, S., & Mazumder, A. (2012). Caffeine as an anthropogenic marker of domestic waste: A study from Lake Simcoe watershed.
   *Ecological Indicators*, 23, 501–508. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2012.05.001</u>
- Ladu, F., Mwaffo, V., Li, J., Macrì, S., & Porfiri, M. (2015). Acute caffeine administration affects zebrafish response to a robotic stimulus. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 289, 48–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2015.04.020</u>
- Li, S., Wen, J., He, B., Wang, J., Hu, X., & Liu, J. (2020). Occurrence of caffeine in the freshwater environment: Implications for ecopharmacovigilance. *Environmental Pollution*, 263, 114371. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114371</u>
- Loke, W., Hinrichs, J., & Ghoneim, M. (1985). Caffeine and diazepam: Separate and combined effects on mood, memory, and psychomotor performance.
   *Psychopharmacology*, 87, 344–350. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00432719</u>
- López, J. C., Broglio, C., Rodríguez, F., Thinus-Blanc, C., & Salas, C. (2000). Reversal learning deficit in a spatial task but not in a cued one after telencephalic ablation in goldfish. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 109, 91–98.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4328(99)00167-9

Lucon-Xiccato, T., & Bisazza, A. (2014). Discrimination reversal learning reveals greater female behavioural flexibility in guppies. *Biology Letters*, 10, 20140206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2014.0206</u>

- MacLeod, M., Arp, H. P. H., Tekman, M. B., & Jahnke, A. (2021). The global threat from plastic pollution. *Science*, *373*, 61–65. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abg5433
- Maruya, K. A., Dodder, N. G., Weisberg, S. B., Gregorio, D., Bishop, J. S., Klosterhaus, S., Alvarez, D. A., Furlong, E. T., Bricker, S., Kimbrough, K. L., & Lauenstein, G. G. (2014). The Mussel Watch California pilot study on contaminants of emerging concern (CECs): Synthesis and next steps. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 81, 355–363. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2013.04.023
- Matongo, S., Birungi, G., Moodley, B., & Ndungu, P. (2015). Pharmaceutical residues in water and sediment of Msunduzi River, KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Chemosphere*, 134, 133–140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2015.03.093</u>
- Maximino, C., Marques de Brito, T., Dias, C. A. G. de M., Gouveia, A., & Morato, S.
   (2010). Scototaxis as anxiety-like behavior in fish. *Nature Protocols*, *5*, 209–216.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2009.225">https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2009.225</a>
- Maximino, C., Silva, A. W. B. da, Araújo, J., Lima, M. G., Miranda, V., Puty, B.,
  Benzecry, R., Picanço-Diniz, D. L. W., Jr, A. G., Oliveira, K. R. M., & Herculano,
  A. M. (2014). Fingerprinting of psychoactive drugs in zebrafish anxiety-like
  behaviors. *PLOS ONE*, *9*, e103943. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103943
- McGhee, K. E., & Bell, A. M. (2014). Paternal care in a fish: Epigenetics and fitness enhancing effects on offspring anxiety. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 281, 20141146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2014.1146</u>

- McMillan, V. E., & Smith, R. J. F. (1974). Agonistic and reproductive behaviour of the fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas* Rafinesque). *Zeitschrift Für Tierpsychologie*, 34, 25–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0310.1974.tb01788.x</u>
- Meftaul, I., Venkateswarlu, K., Dharmarajan, R., Annamalai, P., & Megharaj, M. (2020).Pesticides in the urban environment: A potential threat that knocks at the door.Science of The Total Environment, 711, 134612.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.134612

- Mehdi, H., Lau, S. C., Synyshyn, C., Salena, M. G., McCallum, E. S., Muzzatti, M. N., Bowman, J. E., Mataya, K., Bragg, L. M., Servos, M. R., Kidd, K. A., Scott, G. R., & Balshine, S. (2020). Municipal wastewater as an ecological trap: Effects on fish communities across seasons. *Science of The Total Environment*, 143430. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143430</u>
- Meijide, F. J., Da Cuña, R. H., Prieto, J. P., Dorelle, L. S., Babay, P. A., & Lo Nostro, F. L. (2018). Effects of waterborne exposure to the antidepressant fluoxetine on swimming, shoaling and anxiety behaviours of the mosquitofish *Gambusia holbrooki*. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, *163*, 646–655. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2018.07.085
- Metcalfe, C. D., Miao, X.-S., Koenig, B. G., & Struger, J. (2003). Distribution of acidic and neutral drugs in surface waters near sewage treatment plants in the lower Great Lakes, Canada. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 22, 2881–2889.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1897/02-627">https://doi.org/10.1897/02-627</a>

Mokh, S., El Khatib, M., Koubar, M., Daher, Z., & Al Iskandarani, M. (2017). Innovative SPE-LC-MS/MS technique for the assessment of 63 pharmaceuticals and the detection of antibiotic-resistant-bacteria: A case study natural water sources in Lebanon. *Science of The Total Environment*, 609, 830–841.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.07.230

Moore, M. T., Greenway, S. L., Farris, J. L., & Guerra, B. (2008). Assessing caffeine as an emerging environmental concern using conventional approaches. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 54, 31–35.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-007-9059-4

- Mustard, J. A. (2014). The buzz on caffeine in invertebrates: Effects on behavior and molecular mechanisms. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 71, 1375–1382. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-013-1497-8</u>
- Neri, D., Ruberto, T., Mwaffo, V., Bartolini, T., & Porfiri, M. (2019). Social environment modulates anxiogenic effects of caffeine in zebrafish. *Behavioural Pharmacology*, 30, 45–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/FBP.000000000000415</u>
- Ojemaye, C. Y., & Petrik, L. (2019). Occurrences, levels and risk assessment studies of emerging pollutants (pharmaceuticals, perfluoroalkyl and endocrine disrupting compounds) in fish samples from Kalk Bay Harbour, South Africa. *Environmental Pollution*, 252, 562–572. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.05.091</u>
- Ortúzar, M., Esterhuizen, M., Olicón-Hernández, D. R., González-López, J., & Aranda, E. (2022). Pharmaceutical pollution in aquatic environments: A concise review of

environmental impacts and bioremediation systems. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *13*, 869332. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2022.869332

- Palace, V. P., Evans, R. E., Wautier, K., Baron, C., Vandenbyllardt, L., Vandersteen, W., & Kidd, K. (2002). Induction of vitellogenin and histological effects in wild fathead minnows from a lake experimentally treated with the synthetic estrogen, ethynylestradiol. *Water Quality Research Journal*, *37*, 637–650. <u>https://doi.org/10.2166/wqrj.2002.042</u>
- Pearce, J. M., & Bouton, M. E. (2001). Theories of associative learning in animals. Annual Review of Psychology, 52, 111–139.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.111

- Peteffi, G. P., Fleck, J. D., Kael, I. M., Rosa, D. C., Antunes, M. V., & Linden, R. (2018). Ecotoxicological risk assessment due to the presence of bisphenol A and caffeine in surface waters in the Sinos River Basin—Rio Grande do Sul—Brazil. *Brazilian Journal of Biology*, 79, 712–712. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/1519-6984.189752</u>
- Polverino, G., Martin, J. M., Bertram, M. G., Soman, V. R., Tan, H., Brand, J. A., Mason,
  R. T., & Wong, B. B. M. (2021). Psychoactive pollution suppresses individual
  differences in fish behaviour. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 288, 20202294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2020.2294</u>
- Praveena, S. M., Shaifuddin, S. N. M., Sukiman, S., Nasir, F. A. M., Hanafi, Z., Kamarudin, N., Ismail, T. H. T., & Aris, A. Z. (2018). Pharmaceuticals residues in selected tropical surface water bodies from Selangor (Malaysia): Occurrence and

potential risk assessments. *Science of The Total Environment*, 642, 230–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.06.058

Reyes, C. M., & Cornelis, M. C. (2018). Caffeine in the diet: Country-level consumption and guidelines. *Nutrients*, *10*, Article 11. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10111772</u>

Reyhanian, N., Volkova, K., Hallgren, S., Bollner, T., Olsson, P.-E., Olsén, H., & Hällström, I. P. (2011). 17α-Ethinyl estradiol affects anxiety and shoaling behavior in adult male zebra fish (Danio rerio). *Aquatic Toxicology*, *105*, 41–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2011.05.009</u>

- Ribeiro, J. A., & Sebastião, A. M. (2010). Caffeine and adenosine. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 20, S3–S15. <u>https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2010-1379</u>
- Richendrfer, H., Pelkowski, S. D., Colwill, R. M., & Creton, R. (2012). On the edge:
  Pharmacological evidence for anxiety-related behavior in zebrafish larvae. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 228, 99–106.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2011.11.041
- Rigueto, C. V. T., Nazari, M. T., De Souza, C. F., Cadore, J. S., Brião, V. B., & Piccin, J. S. (2020). Alternative techniques for caffeine removal from wastewater: An overview of opportunities and challenges. *Journal of Water Process Engineering*, *35*, 101231. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwpe.2020.101231</u>
- Rizzi, C., Seveso, D., Galli, P., & Villa, S. (2020). First record of emerging contaminants in sponges of an inhabited island in the Maldives. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 156, 111273. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2020.111273</u>

Ruiz-Oliveira, J., Silva, P. F., & Luchiari, A. C. (2019). Coffee time: Low caffeine dose promotes attention and focus in zebrafish. *Learning & Behavior*, 47, 227–233. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13420-018-0369-3

Santos, L. C., Ruiz-Oliveira, J., Oliveira, J. J., Silva, P. F., & Luchiari, A. C. (2016). Irish coffee: Effects of alcohol and caffeine on object discrimination in zebrafish. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 143, 34–43.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2016.01.013

- Scott, G. R., & Sloman, K. A. (2004). The effects of environmental pollutants on complex fish behaviour: Integrating behavioural and physiological indicators of toxicity.
   *Aquatic Toxicology*, 68, 369–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2004.03.016
- Scott, W. B. (1954). Freshwater Fishes of Eastern Canada. University of Toronto Press.
- Smith, A. (2002). Effects of caffeine on human behavior. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 40, 1243–1255. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-6915(02)00096-0</u>
- Smith, R. J. F. (1974). Effects of 17α-methyltestosterone on the dorsal pad and tubercles of fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*). *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 52, 1031–1038. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/z74-137</u>
- Smith, R. J. F., & Murphy, B. D. (1974). Functional morphology of the dorsal pad in fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas* Rafinesque). *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 103, 65–72.
- Steele, W. B., Mole, R. A., & Brooks, B. W. (2018). Experimental protocol for examining behavioral response profiles in larval fish: Application to the neuro-stimulant

caffeine. JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments), 137, e57938.

https://doi.org/10.3791/57938

- Stewart, A., Gaikwad, S., Kyzar, E., Green, J., Roth, A., & Kalueff, A. V. (2012). Modeling anxiety using adult zebrafish: A conceptual review. *Neuropharmacology*, 62, 135–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.07.037
- Suboski, M. D., & Templeton, J. J. (1989). Life skills training for hatchery fish: Social learning and survival. *Fisheries Research*, 7, 343–352. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-7836(89)90066-0</u>
- Thorn, C. F., Aklillu, E., McDonagh, E. M., Klein, T. E., & Altman, R. B. (2012).
  PharmGKB summary: Caffeine pathway. *Pharmacogenetics and Genomics*, 22, 389–395. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/FPC.0b013e3283505d5e</u>
- Tran, N. H., Reinhard, M., Khan, E., Chen, H., Nguyen, V. T., Li, Y., Goh, S. G., Nguyen, Q. B., Saeidi, N., & Gin, K. Y.-H. (2019). Emerging contaminants in wastewater, stormwater runoff, and surface water: Application as chemical markers for diffuse sources. *Science of The Total Environment*, 676, 252–267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.04.160
- Tran, S., Fulcher, N., Nowicki, M., Desai, P., Tsang, B., Facciol, A., Chow, H., & Gerlai,
  R. (2017). Time-dependent interacting effects of caffeine, diazepam, and ethanol
  on zebrafish behaviour. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 75, 16–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2016.12.004</u>

Vieira, L. R., Soares, A. M. V. M., & Freitas, R. (2022). Caffeine as a contaminant of concern: A review on concentrations and impacts in marine coastal systems. *Chemosphere*, 286, 131675. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2021.131675</u>

Wang, J., & Gardinali, P. R. (2012). Analysis of selected pharmaceuticals in fish and the fresh water bodies directly affected by reclaimed water using liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 404, 2711–2720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-012-6139-8</u>

- Wang, J., & Gardinali, P.R. (2013). Uptake and depuration of pharmaceuticals in reclaimed water by mosquito fish (*Gambusia holbrooki*): A worst-case, multipleexposure scenario. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 32, 1752 – 1758. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.2238</u>
- Watson, E. J., Coates, A. M., Kohler, M., & Banks, S. (2016). Caffeine consumption and sleep quality in Australian adults. *Nutrients*, 8, Article 8. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu8080479
- Weinberg, B. A., & Bealer, B. K. (2002). *The world of caffeine: The science and culture of the word's most popular drug*. Routledge.

Wong, K., Elegante, M., Bartels, B., Elkhayat, S., Tien, D., Roy, S., Goodspeed, J., Suciu, C., Tan, J., Grimes, C., Chung, A., Rosenberg, M., Gaikwad, S., Denmark, A., Jackson, A., Kadri, F., Chung, K. M., Stewart, A., Gilder, T., Beeson, E., Zapolsky, I., Wu, N., Cachat, J., Kalueff, A. V. (2010). Analyzing habituation responses to novelty in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). *Behavioural Brain Research*, 208, 450–457. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.12.023</u>

# CHAPTER 2. Impacts of Caffeine on Fathead Minnow Behaviour and Physiology

Authors: Jacqueline Bikker, Helen MacDougall-Shackleton, Bob Wong, Sigal Balshine

Department of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour, McMaster University, 1280 Main Street West, Hamilton ON L8S 4K1, Canada

Author emails, in order of appearance in author list: <u>bikkej1@mcmaster.ca</u>, <u>macdough@mcmaster.ca</u>, <u>bob.wong@monash.edu</u>, <u>sigal@mcmaster.ca</u>

# **2.1 Abstract**

Caffeine, a commonly ingested stimulant, can be found at high concentrations in many water bodies worldwide. Caffeine's prevalence is a result of incomplete removal during wastewater treatment, and so traces of caffeine typically remain in the wastewater effluent. Aquatic organisms that live downstream of wastewater effluent, can be exposed to caffeine throughout their lives. To date, little research has been conducted on the morphology, behaviour, and physiology of aquatic organisms exposed to ecologically relevant levels of caffeine. To address this gap in our knowledge, we exposed fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*) to three treatments: a low environmentally relevant dose (nominal: 1,000 ng/L), a high but still environmentally relevant dose (nominal: 10,000 ng/L), and a control (nominal: 0 ng/L). We then tested the learning abilities of exposed fish, and in particular how they avoid an aversive stimulus (a trawl). We also tested the anxiety of exposed fish using a scototaxis assay and the morphological and physiological traits of exposed fish. We found that caffeine increased the anxiety of fish at low concentrations but did not alter their anxiety at high concentrations. Caffeine exposure did not affect the ability of fish to learn, nor did it affect their metabolism. While caffeine did not affect fish growth, body length, or mass, it did decrease their liver investment (Hepatosomatic Index), but this response was only observed at low concentrations of caffeine exposure. Overall, our results suggest that even relatively low concentrations of caffeine may impact the behaviour and liver size, but further research is now needed to assess how caffeine, an extremely widespread contaminant, impacts fish behaviour, reproduction, and survival.

# **2.2 Introduction**

The average human adult consumes 135 mg of caffeine a day, mostly by drinking coffee (Drewnowski & Rehm, 2016), and caffeine consumption is only expected to increase as the world's population grows (Ouadra et al., 2020). In humans, caffeine can have positive desired effects, such as increasing wakefulness and improving performance in simple tasks (Smith, 2002); however, at high doses, caffeine can make it difficult to fall asleep and can increase anxiety (Smith, 2002). Many of the physiological and behavioural effects of caffeine are a result of it being an adenosine receptor agonist; adenosine is a biomolecule that builds up while awake and promotes sleepiness (Bjorness & Greene, 2009; Smith, 2002). Once caffeine is consumed, it is broken down by the body and is excreted in urine along with its three metabolites (paraxanthine, theobromine, theophylline; Heckman, Weil, and Mejia 2010). Caffeine and its metabolites then make their way to wastewater treatment plants (WWTPs) or can directly enter into the environment wherever wastewater management infrastructure does not exist. Although wastewater treatment is common worldwide and is extremely efficient (removing 95% of the caffeine; Li et al. 2020), because such large quantities of caffeine are consumed daily, the remaining 5% still amounts to a lot of caffeine entering aquatic environments on a global scale, creating a constant exposure to caffeine for many aquatic organisms.

Many studies have examined how caffeine exposure can influence behaviours in animals; however, most of these studies have explored simple behaviours, such as movement, and only a handful of studies have investigated how caffeine can affect learning. Learning is a change in behaviour that occurs as a result of past experience

(Dill, 1983). The ability to learn is often viewed as an adaptive trait, especially in changing or challenging environments, and can be especially critical for migration, predator avoidance, mate choice, and foraging (Kieffer & Colgan, 1992). As such, any factor that influences learning may have crucial downstream effects. Because (at low doses) caffeine increases alertness it may help individuals focus and facilitate learning; however, because (at higher doses) caffeine can cause anxiety, it may also impair learning (Angelucci et al., 1999; Nehlig, 2010). In this study, we explore if and how chronic caffeine exposure affects memory, learning, and anxiety in fishes.

Most studies investigating the effects of caffeine exposure on various behaviours in fish have used extremely high concentrations of caffeine (ranging from 5 – 100 mg/L; Egan *et al.*, 2009; Wong *et al.*, 2010). However, the highest concentration of caffeine ever detected in freshwater was 19.3  $\mu$ g/L (Li et al. 2020). Additionally, most caffeine studies employ short-term exposures, ranging from 15 minutes (Egan et al., 2009; Neri et al., 2019) to 96 hours (Steele et al., 2018). It is possible that such short exposures will not yield environmentally relevant responses since fish can acclimate to caffeine concentrations over time (Santos et al. 2016). Finally, most caffeine exposure studies have been conducted on zebrafish, (*Danio rerio*; Santos et al. 2016; Ladu et al. 2015; Neri et al. 2019; Egan et al. 2009; Wong et al. 2010; Maximino et al. 2014; Tran et al. 2017). Although zebra fish are easy to maintain in the lab and are therefore a popular model organism, they are tropical, and we know less about how caffeine influences organisms that live in temperate climates. To address all these shortcomings we determined how *long* exposures (35 days) to *environmentally relevant concentrations* of caffeine affects

learning, anxiety, and physiology in the fathead minnow (*Pimphales promelas*), a temperate species with a wide freshwater distribution throughout North America (Scott, 1954) that is also a common ecotoxicological model (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006).

To test how caffeine exposure affects learning, we trained fathead minnow with an aversive learning assay. Based on a design used in previous studies (Attaran et al., 2020; Lindeyer & Reader, 2010), we used a trawl as an aversive stimulus, and first trained fish to avoid getting caught in the trawl by exiting the trawl area through one of two exit holes. Once the fish learned to do this, we then tested their ability to forget this first task and learn to exit a different, and previously blocked, exit hole (reversal learning). Reversal learning is considered to be a more cognitively complex task than associative learning, and is often used as a measure of behavioural flexibility (Buechel et al., 2018; Izquierdo et al., 2017). We considered our learning assay to be a measure of complex behaviour, as multiple decisions and reactions are made in quick succession during the assay (e.g., assessing the threat of the trawl, looking for an exit; American Psychological Association, 2022). In contrast, innate behaviours are simpler and do not require prior experience or learning (American Psychology Association, 2022).

To test how caffeine influences anxiety, we used a scototaxis assay modified from Polverino et al. (2021) where fish are placed on a white-bottomed tank containing a single small black square. Because individuals are often more conspicuous to predators on light backgrounds, many species prefer to spend time on dark-coloured, "safer" backgrounds (Maximino et al., 2010). Therefore, in our experiment we used the amount of time fish

spent on the white background as a proxy of boldness, and conversely the amount of time the fish spent on the black square as a measure of anxiety.

Finally, because caffeine consumption can increase resting and active metabolic rates (Poehlman et al. 1985; Chad and Quigley 1989; Yoshioka et al. 1990, Donelly and McNaughton 1992), we used a respirometer to measure how chronic caffeine exposure influences oxygen consumption, which is used as a proxy for metabolic rate.

We predicted that caffeine exposure at the environmentally relevant concentrations would (1) increase anxiety so that fish exposed to caffeine would spend more time in the black square and also move less between the black and white spaces and (2) the increased anxiety would make it more difficult for fish to associative and reversal learn, as they would be less likely to explore the trawl assay and try to find an exit. However, if caffeine increases metabolism in fishes, as it does in humans (Bauer et al., 2001; Chad & Quigley, 1989), we could also propose opposing predictions. If caffeine exposure increases metabolism and activity, then more active fish are likely to associative and reversal learn faster and better because active fish would explore the assay tank more and be more likely to find the open exit. If caffeine exposure indeed increases metabolism and activity, then we also predicted reduced growth in exposed fish as all fish received a similar amount of food.

# 2.3 Materials and Methods

#### Study animals and housing

In November 2020 we purchased and transported one-month-old fathead minnow from AquaTox Inc. Puslinch, Ontario to McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario. In the lab, the fish were initially housed in two 150 L tanks for six months and then were placed into one of nine 70 L exposure tanks. These exposure tanks contained two static renewal sponge filters (AquaClear, Marina) and water temperature was kept at 17-24°C and 13 h:11 h light: dark (0600 – 1900, local time). We fed fish daily with a mixture of frozen brine shrimp, frozen bloodworm, and juvenile trout pellets ad libitum. Seven to eight days prior to the start of caffeine exposures, we tagged fish using acrylic paint (Capelle et al., 2015; Wolfe & Marsden, 1998) so we could follow individuals in the behavioural assays and measure individual growth. All animal protocols were developed in accordance with guidelines established by the Canadian Council on Animal Care and were approved by the McMaster University Animal Research Ethics Board (AUP # 17-12-45).

#### Caffeine exposures

We conducted the exposure study between June – August 2021. We exposed fish to either a low environmentally relevant dose (1,000 ng/L caffeine), a high environmentally relevant dose (10,000 ng/L caffeine), or to no added caffeine (controls) for 35 days. The low environmentally relevant dose was based on the concentration of caffeine found at sites sampled immediately downstream of a wastewater treatment plant (McCallum et al., 2017). The high environmentally-relevant dose (10,000 ng/L caffeine)

was based on concentrations of caffeine found in an urban river (Mokh et al., 2017). Each caffeine treatment contained three replicate tanks, with 33 fish in each replicate tank (99 fish per treatment, N=297). We ran the experiment in a staggered fashion, with one replicate tank of each treatment beginning every three weeks, and each replicate beginning on a different day of the week. We dosed the caffeine tanks to the appropriate treatment level with a concentrated stock solution (1g/L caffeine) made using Millipore Sigma ReagentPlus caffeine powder (C0750) and dechlorinated Hamilton municipal tap water. We refreshed this stock solution daily to ensure that the dose remained consistent. We performed 20% water changes every 72 – 96 hours, refreshing the tank with dechlorinated Hamilton water spiked to the appropriate dose. We removed activated carbon and Bio Ball filter media from the static renewal filters prior to caffeine exposures to prevent the uptake of caffeine by the filter media. To reduce aerosol contamination of caffeine, we put tight-fitting lids on all of the exposure tanks and used treatment-specific nets and water change equipment.

We collected paired samples of the exposure water throughout the experiment, with the first sample one-hour post-dose of the water change, and the second sample 72 or 96 hours later (immediately preceding the next water change/dose). We collected samples in 100mL amber glass bottles, then preserved them with 200g/L sodium azide and 20 g/L ascorbic acid. We stored samples at 4°C for 0 - 3 days (mean: 1 day) until the sample could be extracted and analysed at the University of Waterloo (Waterloo, Ontario). We sampled each tank twice throughout the experiment (one-hour post-dose and 72-96 hours post-dose). Caffeine in each sample was concentrated using solid phase extraction, and

then each sample was analysed via an Agilent 1260 HPLC with 6460 triple quad mass spectrometer (LC-MS/MS) with Agilent Jet Stream (AJS) electrospray ionization in both positive and negative modes (Mehdi et al., 2022).

#### Anxiety assay

To test how caffeine exposure affected anxiety, we ran fish through a scototaxis anxiety assay, modified from Polverino et al. (2021; Figure 2.1). Fish were placed individually in 19 L tanks (41 cm x 21 cm x 25 cm) that were filled with 10 L of aerated Hamilton dechlorinated water and dosed with caffeine, to match the exposure regimen. The bottom and sides of the anxiety tanks were lined with white, except for a single 17 cm x 17 cm black square, that was placed in one of two possible bottom corners furthest from the observer. To reduce caffeine contamination, treatment-specific tanks and equipment were used, and plastic sheeting was used in between tanks to prevent aerosol contamination. Individual focal fish were placed in a black PVC refuge tube placed vertically in the middle of the anxiety tank. After a 2-minute acclimation period, we removed the PVC refuge tube as well as the airstone in the tank and videotaped the fish for 15 minutes.

We ran about 15-20 fish per replicate tank, with three replicate tanks for each of the three treatments (n=135 fish total) through this assay three times: once 6-7 days preexposure, once 7 days after exposure began, and once 21 days after exposure began. Note that the control group had slightly more fish during pre-exposure testing (n=20) than the other groups (n=15) because we originally had intended to run all our fish through the

anxiety assay and opted to cut back and reduce the sample size to 45 fish per treatment due to time limitations. Twenty-one trials were removed due to missing or incomplete videos. Of these removed videos, 10 were from the control group, 6 were from the low group, and 5 were from the high group. The majority were from the pre-exposure group (10 videos), with only 6 videos from the Day 7 trial, and only 5 videos from the Day 21 trial. Videos were scored by trained observers (MD, MV, CD, JB) who were unaware of the treatment. Observers used BORIS (Friard & Gamba, 2016) and recorded (1) the amount of time the fish spent on the black square vs. the rest of the tank and (2) how many times the fish moved on and off the black square (number of transitions).



**Figure 2.1** Scototaxis assay utilising a tank with a black square in the corner, and the rest of the bottom of the tank papered in white. The tank was filled with 10 litres of water.

#### Aversive learning assay

To investigate how caffeine exposure affected learning, we used a trawl assay modified from a design used by Attaran et al. (2020) and Lindeyer & Reader (2010). The learning trials were run in 38 L tanks (51 cm x 25.5 cm x 29 cm) divided in half by a transparent acrylic divider with two round horizontally adjacent exit holes at the bottom of the divider (1 cm from bottom). The exit holes were outlined in black to make them more visible, and we drew a plant next to one exit and a rock next to the other exit to aid with discrimination. On one side of the divider there was a black mesh trawl attached to a frame with gliders on the top which allowed us to pull the trawl back and forth through this 'trawl zone'. On the other side of the divider there was one sponge filter that was used as shelter by the fish and also maintained water quality (Figure 2.2). We filled each learning assay tank with 24 L of water dosed with caffeine, if required, to match the treatment that the fish had been exposed to. To reduce caffeine contamination, treatmentspecific tanks and capture equipment were used, and plastic sheeting was placed between treatment tanks to prevent aerosol contamination. Based on pilot studies, we decided to run the fish through the learning trials in groups of three individuals as having companions significantly reduced stress and maximized movement and exploration behaviours. We performed 20% water changes of the learning tanks every 72 - 96 hours.

Associative Learning Phase: At least one hour prior to the first training session, we moved three focal fish from their chronic exposure tanks to the learning tanks, placing them in the refuge zone with both exits covered. We tried to choose a large fish, a medium-sized fish, and a small fish so that we could visually discriminate between the

fish later, when scoring behaviour using the video recordings. To begin the training session, we uncovered one exit; this same exit would be uncovered for all training sessions in this associative learning phase. We randomly chose the exit we uncovered for the associative learning phase. Fish were placed into the trawl zone and given five minutes to acclimate to allow them to recover from being moved between the refuge and trawl zone. We then moved the trawl every 30 seconds back and forth in the trawl zone four times within a two-minute period. Any fish remaining in the trawl zone after the four passes was guided with a hand net into the refuge zone through the uncovered exit. We allowed fish to rest in the refuge zone for two minutes, then moved them back to the trawl zone and let them rest there for two minutes. We repeated this trial protocol three more times, for a total of four trials per training session. We ran two training sessions per day, with at least one hour between each session. Fish were considered to have 'learned' if all three fish exited the trawl zone through the uncovered exit within the two-minute trial and did this in four consecutive trials in a row. If the fish "learned" before the end of the seventh day in the assay, they moved on to reversal learning. If the fish had not learned after seven days, they did not move on to the reversal learning phase.

**Reversal learning phase:** After fish associative learned, as defined above, we switched to reversal learning and did so by uncovering the previously covered exit and covering the exit used in the associative learning phase. We ran the above protocol until the fish 'reversal learned,' or until seven days in total had passed. We defined reversal learning in the same manner as in the associative learning phase; all three fish had to exit

the trawl zone through the uncovered exit within a two-minute period and do so four consecutive times.

**Video analysis:** To analyse these learning videos, researchers (JQ, FA, HS, JB), who were unaware of the exposure treatment, scored the videos using BORIS (Friard & Gamba, 2016) and recorded (1) the *number of trials* it took the fish to associative learn and reversal learn, and (2) the *latency to exit* the trawl zone during each trial.

M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour



**Figure 2.2** Diagram of the trawl assay. The trawl zone contains a moveable trawl, and the refuge zone contains a sponge filter. The tank is divided in half by a transparent barrier with two exit holes in it, one of which is covered by a transparent plastic barrier. Both holes were outlined in black, and while not displayed here, one exit had a plant drawing next to it, while the other had a rock drawing next to it. Once the fish associative learned (see learning criteria above), the exit that was open and the exit that was closed were switched.

# **Physiological measures**

We measured metabolic rate using an intermittent flow respirometry system by running 4 fish on Day 34 of exposure, and another 4 fish on Day 35, for a total of 8 fish per treatment. We placed four fish individually into one of four ~75 ml respirometry chambers all placed in a dark tank at room temperature (~20°C) using dechlorinated Hamilton municipal tap water. We did not maintain caffeine exposure treatments during the respirometry testing. We placed fish in the respirometry chamber with alternating 5minute flush periods and 5-minute measurement periods. During the 5-minute flush periods, water from the open tank would enter the chambers to refresh the oxygen concentrations and prevent hypoxic conditions from forming. During the 5-minute measurement period, the chamber was cut off from all external water and oxygen, and the exact oxygen consumption of the fish could be measured. We measured oxygen consumption during the 5-minute measurement periods using a FireStingO<sub>2</sub> (Pyro Science, Germany). We assessed oxygen consumption overnight to measure standard metabolic rate and calculated standard metabolic rate using the lowest 10 measurements from this time period.

To assess maximum metabolic rate, we removed fish from the respirometry chamber, placed them in a round assay tank (diameter = 46 cm), then chased them in a standardized manner with a hand net for three minutes followed by a 30 second air exposure to simulate the stress and activity of a predator chase (Mehdi et al., 2022). We then placed the recently chased fish back in the respirometry chamber and measured maximum metabolic rate for 10 minutes. We calculated maximum metabolic rate using

the highest 10 measurements from this time period. We calculated aerobic scope by finding the difference between the maximum metabolic rate and the standard metabolic rate for each individual. Fish were fasted for at least 24 hours prior to any metabolic rate measurement, and these measurements were corrected for the temperature inside the respirometry chambers.

#### Morphological measures

We humanely killed fish on Day 35 of exposure by placing them in a benzocaine bath, then quickly severed their spinal cords. We then measured and weighed the fish to gather the body mass, total length (TL), and standard length (SL). For all fish (N=297), we removed the liver and flash-froze the tissue in liquid nitrogen, then stored them at -80°C. We weighed the frozen liver to assess liver investment (hepatosomatic index).

#### Statistical analyses

We used R version 4.1.2 for all analyses (R Core Team, 2021). We logtransformed or square-root transformed data as necessary to meet the assumptions of normality and homogeneity of variance. We used the *emmeans* package (Lenth et al., 2022) to perform Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests when necessary to perform pairwise comparisons between treatments, sexes, and/or exposure times. We used  $\alpha$ =0.05 to determine statistical significance.

**Anxiety:** We assessed the effects of caffeine on the *amount of time* fish spent on the black square using a linear model, with amount of time on the black square as the response variable, and treatment and trial time (i.e., pre-exposure, Day 7, Day 21) as well

as their interaction as the explanatory variables. We also assessed the effects of caffeine on the *number* of times fish visited the black square using a linear model, with the number of visits to the black square as the response variable, and treatment and trial time (i.e., pre-exposure, Day 7, Day 21) as well as their interaction as the explanatory variables.

To account for baseline differences in anxiety unrelated to caffeine treatment, we calculated the difference score, or the difference between amount of time spent on the black square during exposure trials (either Day 7 or Day 21) and during pre-exposure testing. We did the same for the number of visits to the black square, then assessed how caffeine exposure affected the difference score. To do this, we used linear models with the average difference in amount of time spent on the black square between Day 7 and pre-exposure testing (or Day 21 and pre-exposure testing) as the response variable, and caffeine treatment as the explanatory variable. We used the same linear models to assess how caffeine exposure affected the average difference in the number of visits to the black square. For these analyses, we excluded fish where we could not reliably match their tags pre-exposure with any post-exposure (i.e., Day 7, Day 21) testing, resulting in a sample size of n=122 fish (out of the initial 135 fish).

**Aversive Learning:** Using the *survival* package (Therneau et al., 2022), we employed survival analysis to determine how caffeine treatment affected the number of trials it took the groups of three fish to associative learn. We also used survival analysis to determine how caffeine treatment affected the number of trials it took groups of fish to reversal learn. For the reversal learning analysis, we included the number of trials it took

to reach the associative learning criteria as a covariate because we expected that the speed it took fish to reversal learn would be positively correlated with the speed it took them to associative learn.

We assessed the effects of caffeine on the latency of fish to exit the trawl zone using linear models, with the average latency of the third fish in each group to exit the trawl zone as the response variable and caffeine treatment as the explanatory variable. We assessed groups separately during the associative and reversal learning phase, and only included groups that successfully associative learned in the associative learning analyses and included only groups that successfully reversal learned in the reversal learning analyses. Fish that did not exit the trawl zone on their own (i.e., that needed to be guided through the exit with a hand net) were given a latency of 120 seconds. Fish that had latencies greater than 120 seconds because we accidentally didn't stop the trial in time were also given the maximum latency of 120 seconds.

We assessed the effects of caffeine on how cohesive the three fish behaved by analyzing the following duration – the time between the first versus second fish in each group to exit the trawl zone, and also the time between when the second and third fish in each group exited the trawl zone. To do this, we used linear models, with the average following duration between the first and second fish to exit in each group (or the second and third fish) as the response variable, and caffeine treatment as the explanatory variable. We included both associative and reversal learning phases in these analyses, and only included groups that successfully managed to complete both associative and reversal learning. Fish that did not exit the trawl zone on their own (i.e., needed to be guided

through the exit with a hand net) were given a latency of 120 seconds. For these analyses, if the latency of the first or second fish was >120 seconds, and the second or third fish was guided through the exit with a hand net and thus given a latency of 120 seconds, we excluded the trial from the following duration analyses to avoid the following duration being a negative number.

Note that the learning trials took a long time and we had only 12 learning tanks, so we ran fish through this assay in a staggered fashion, either after 21 days or after 28 days of exposure. We aimed to run 4 groups of three fish per treatment replicate at 21 days of exposure, and another 4 groups of three fish per treatment replicate at 28 days of exposure. This would have given us a total of 8 groups of three fish per treatment replicate, or 24 groups per treatment. However, due to some technical issues, we ended up testing fewer groups in the first replicate, so overall our total was 22 groups per treatment. See Table 2.1 for exclusion criteria and number of trials excluded due to experimentation errors.

**Morphological measures and physiology:** We used linear models to assess how body mass (BM), total length (TL), standard length (SL), Fulton's body condition (condition factor = [body mass/length<sup>3</sup>] x 100), average daily growth, and hepatosomatic index (HSI=[liver mass/[body mass-liver mass] x 100]) differed across treatments, with sex of the fish included as a fixed effect (Nikel et al., 2021). We calculated daily growth by finding the difference between the individual's mass during tagging and the individual's mass at dissection and divided by the number of days between tagging and dissection. Note that because tagging occurred 7–8 days prior to exposure beginning to

allow the fish to recover after tagging, the growth measurement included about 7–8 days where the fish were not exposed to caffeine. We tagged fish in advance of the exposures so that we could use tagged individuals for the pre-exposure testing, and we did not remeasure fish on Day 0 because we didn't want to cause excessive stress to the fish. Because only about half of the fish were given unique tags, and some of the tags faded over the course of the experiment, the sample size for daily growth was lower than the other morphometrics (n=213). We removed one fish from all morphological analyses because it could not be sexed at dissection, and we included sex as a random effect in our models. We used linear models to assess how caffeine treatment affected standard metabolic rate, maximum metabolic rate, and aerobic scope, with body mass included as a fixed effect. We attempted to randomly assign fish to treatment tanks and expected to have similar sex ratios across treatments. To check this was the case, we used a linear model to assess sex ratio differences across treatments. In the linear model, we included sex ratio as the response variable and caffeine treatment as the fixed effect.

**Table 2.1.** Exclusion criteria for removing trials or groups from analyses due to errors
 and mistakes during experimentation. In total we ran 2311 trials and excluded 204 trials completely (n=2107 trials included or 91%). We excluded the entire latency data for 17 trials (n = 2090 trials) and excluded only the following duration data for 18 trials (n =2072 trials). See Appendix 1 for more detailed information on the errors. Some errors occurred during the associative or reversal learning criteria (i.e., 4 trials where all 3 fish went through exit on their own during the 2-minute trawl period), and thus the entire group needed to be removed from analyses because they were mistakenly assumed to have associative or reversal learned when this was not the case. For some errors (e.g., where the lights that turn on and off automatically got too dark to score the video), we could still include these trials towards the number of trials it took to associative or reversal learn because we knew how many fish went through the hole into the refuge zone based on the number of fish that needed to be guided from the trawl zone to the refuge zone at the end of the trial, but we did not know the latencies at which they exited the trawl zone (as assessed on video). For these, we removed the trials only from latency and following duration analyses.

Error type	Number of times	Number of trials	Exclusion specifics
	error	removed	
	occurred	because of	
		error	
Fish not netted into trawl zone	12	124	Trials removed completely
Fish swam underneath divider	2	60	Trials removed completely
Fish swam through blocked exit	1	1	Trial removed completely
Wrong exit open	1	2	Trials removed completely
Unnecessary trial run	17	17	Trials removed completely
Video too dark	3	4	Latencies removed completely
Missing/corrupted video	6	13	Latencies removed completely
Video lagged	10	10	Following duration removed
Latency to exit >120 seconds	8	8	Following duration removed
Total trials removed completely		204	
Total trials where only latencies		24	
removed			
Total trials where only		18	
following duration removed			

# **2.4 Results**

# Caffeine concentrations

We analysed 16 water samples from our exposure tanks. Our sampling regime was paired, with one sample collected one-hour post-dose of caffeine, and the other sample collected immediately before the next dose (72/96 hours after the initial dose). We detected caffeine in all our exposure tanks (Table 2.2), and even our control treatments contained low caffeine concentrations ranging from 4.6 - 65.7 ng/L. These levels in the control tanks may be because the water from the taps contains some low, but detectable levels of caffeine or it could be due to airborne contamination of caffeine as all exposure tanks were in close proximity to each other. The average concentrations in the control tanks were at least 16x lower than the average low caffeine concentration. We expected caffeine to decline over time and it did in our high concentrate with more detected three days after dosing.

**Table 2.2.** Mean ( $\pm$  SE) concentrations in [ng/L] of caffeine in exposure tanks during experimentation. Samples were taken 1-hour post-dose, and 72/96 hours later, right before the next dosing event. Intended doses were 0 ng/L (control), 1,000 ng/L (low caffeine concentration), 10,00 ng/L (high caffeine concentration).

	Treatment			
Sampling time (post-dose)	Control	Low	High	
1 hour	$13.4 \pm 8.85, n=2$	$682 \pm 219, n=2$	$4094 \pm 1547, n=3$	
72/96 hours	$41.4 \pm 12.3, n=3$	$749 \pm 171, n=3$	$1707 \pm 1574, n=3$	

# Anxiety

Caffeine exposure affected the *amount of time* fish spent on the black square (LM,  $F_{(8,385)}=2.5$ , p=0.01). On Day 21, fish from the low caffeine treatment spent much less time on the black square (118 ± 19.3 s) compared to fish from the control group (279 ± 33.1 s;  $t_{(ControlDay21 - LowDay21}=3.8$ , p=0.005). However, when we compared the difference in the amount of time fish spent on the black square after 7 and 21 days of exposure compared to pre-exposure testing, there were no significant differences between treatments (LM<sub>(Day 7 - Pre-exposure)</sub>:  $F_{(2,119)}=0.3$ , p=0.72; LM<sub>(Day21-Pre-exposure)</sub>:  $F_{(2,116)}=2.2$ , p=0.11; Figure 2.3).

Caffeine exposure also affected the *number of visits* fish made to the black square (LM,  $F_{(8,385)}=3.9$ , p=0.0002). Fish from the high caffeine treatment group visited the black square *more often* (40 ± 3.6 visits) than fish from the low caffeine group on Day 21 (25 ± 3.1 visits;  $t_{(LowDay21 - HighDay21)}=-3.2$ , p=0.04). For some unknown reason, the control group fish visited the black square more on Day 21 than they did during pre-exposure testing (a mean of 38 ± 0.39 vs. 22 ± 0.63 visits, respectively;  $t_{(Controlpre-exposure-ControlDay21)}=3.7$ , p=0.006). When we compared the difference between the number of visits during pre-exposure testing vs. Day 7 testing, we found no differences between treatments (LM<sub>(Day 7 - Pre-exposure)</sub>):  $F_{(2,119)}=0.2$ , p=0.80; Figure 2.3).However, the difference in the number of visits between pre-exposure and Day 21 testing was significantly different (LM<sub>(Day21-Pre-exposure)</sub>):  $F_{(2,116)}=5.9$ , p=0.004), with control fish significantly increasing their number of visits (+16 ± 4.2 visits; t=3.4, p=0.002) compared to fish from the low caffeine group who didn't change (-2 ± 3.9 visits).

M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour





# Aversive learning

Caffeine exposure did not appear to affect how quickly fish associative learned or how fast they reversal learned. During the associative learning stage, fish from the low caffeine group took the longest to learn, some  $20 \pm 3.4$  trials on average, compared to the control fish, who took an average of  $16 \pm 2.9$  trials to learn and the fastest learners from the high caffeine treatment with an average of  $13 \pm 2.3$  trials to learn (Figure 2.4A). However, this increase was not significant and so we cannot claim that caffeine influenced the number of trials required to reach the associative learning criteria (z<sub>(High)</sub>=0.3, p=0.74, z<sub>(Low)</sub>=0.6, p=0.52). During the reversal learning stage, control fish needed the most trials to reversal learn ( $13 \pm 1.4$  trials on average), while low caffeine and high caffeine fish took only 11 trials on average to reversal learn ( $11 \pm 1.9$  trials and  $11 \pm 1.8$  trials, respectively; Figure 2.4B). Again, caffeine exposure did not significantly increase or decrease the number of trials required to achieve the reversal learning criteria  $(z_{(High)}=1.3, p=0.21, z_{(Low)}=0.7, p=0.49, z_{(log(Number of trials to learn)}=-0.5, p=0.59; Figure 2.4B).$ Overall, it took the fish  $16 \pm 1.7$  trials on average to learn to associate one exit with escape and  $12 \pm 1.0$  trials to stop acting on previously learned behaviour and use the other exit.

Caffeine exposure also did not significantly affect how quickly fish exited the trawl zone after the trawl began moving (Figure 2.5). During the associative learning stage, the average latency of the last fish to exit the trawl zone was comparable across all treatment groups (average:  $68 \pm 3.9$  seconds; LM,  $F_{(2,51)}=0.2$ , p=0.84). Similarly, during

the reversal learning stage, the average latency of the last fish to exit the trawl zone was similar for all groups (average:  $57 \pm 3.6$  seconds, LM,  $F_{(2,36)}=0.07$ , p=0.94; Figure 2.5b).

Caffeine exposure significantly affected the following duration (how closely fish followed each other through the exit into the refuge zone), but this was true only for the second and third fish. The following duration between the first and second fish in each group was longest in the high caffeine group taking  $84 \pm 9.7$  s on average and was about one minute for the control fish ( $61\pm 7.5$  s) and for the fish exposed to low caffeine ( $60 \pm 6.9$  s). This difference did not reach statistical significance (LM,  $F_{(2,37)}=2.7$ , p=0.08; Figure 2.6A). The following duration between the second and third fish was also longest in the high caffeine group ( $63 \pm 7.6$  s), while the following duration for the control fish was  $36 \pm 5.6$  s for the low caffeine group (LM,  $F_{(2,37)}=5.1$ , p=0.01). The post-hoc analysis showed that the following duration between the second and third fish was significantly shorter in the low caffeine treatment compared to the high caffeine treatment ( $t_{(Low-High)}=-3.2$ , p=0.008, Figure 2.6B).
M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour



**Figure 2.4.** Number of trials until (A) associative learning criteria were achieved and (B) reversal learning criteria were achieved (plotted as Kaplan-Meier survival probabilities). Vertical dash marks represent censored data. Grey lines indicate control groups (n=21), light brown lines indicate groups exposed to low caffeine (n=20), and dark brown lines indicate groups exposed to high caffeine (n=22 during associative learning, n=21 during reversal learning; see Appendix 1 for exclusion criteria). There was no difference in the rate of associative or reversal learning depending on caffeine treatment.

M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour



**Figure 2.5.** Average latency to exit the trawl zone in seconds for (A) groups that associative learned and (B) groups that reversal learned. Latencies for fish that did not exit were re-assigned as 120 seconds (maximum latency). The white boxplot represents control groups, the light brown boxplot represents groups exposed to low caffeine, and the dark brown box represents groups exposed to high caffeine. There was no significant difference in latency to exit during associative or reversal learning.

M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour



**Figure 2.6.** Latency duration to exit the trawl zone (A) between the first and second fish to exit and (B) between the second and third fish. Trials where fish did not exit were given a maximum latency of 120 seconds. Each dot represents the average latency difference for each group of fish. Only groups that associative and reversal learned are included. The white boxplot represents control groups, the light brown boxplot represents groups exposed to low caffeine, and the dark brown box represents groups exposed to high caffeine. A significant effect of caffeine treatment on latency difference between fish is indicated by (\*\*p < 0.01). There was no significant effect of caffeine exposure on difference in latency to exit between the first and second fish.

#### Physiological measures

The average standard metabolic rate (SMR) of fish exposed to low caffeine was  $14 \pm 0.8$  mmol and  $12 \pm 1.7$  mmol for the fish exposed to high caffeine and these rates were not significantly different from the average SMR of  $14 \pm 0.5$  mmol for the control group (LM,  $F_{(3,20)} = 2.31$ , p = 0.11). Similarly, the maximum metabolic rate (MMR) of fish exposed to low caffeine (58 ± 3.5 mmol) and high caffeine (61 ± 10.3 mmol) did not significantly differ from the MMR of control fish (58 ± 3.2 mmol; LM,  $F_{(3,20)} = 1.13$ ,

p=0.36). Unsurprisingly, the aerobic scope of fish exposed to low caffeine  $(43 \pm 3.3 \text{ mmol})$  and high caffeine  $(49 \pm 9.3 \text{ mmol})$  was not significantly different from the control group  $(44 \pm 3.1 \text{ mmol}; \text{LM}, \text{F}_{(3,20)} = 0.94, \text{p}=0.44)$ . Note that the average mass of fish used for respirometry was  $2.0 \pm 0.09$  g (n=24).

#### Morphological differences associated with exposure

The average body mass, total length (TL), standard length (SL), body condition (Figure 2.3), and growth per day appeared to be higher in fish exposed to high caffeine (Table 2.2); however, this pattern was driven by the fact that, by chance, our high caffeine treatment had more males than did the other two treatments ( $F_{(2,6)}=9.6$ , p=0.013). Male fathead minnow are known to be larger than females and to grow faster (Held & Peterka, 1974) and these sex differences were also true of our experimental fish (body mass:  $t_{(F-M)}=-18$ , p<0.0001; TL:  $t_{(F-M)}=-18$ , p<0.0001; SL:  $t_{(F-M)}=-19$ , p<0.0001; body condition:  $t_{(F-M)}=-5$ , p<0.0001; growth: ( $t_{(F-M)}=-11$ , p<0.0001). In contrast, the investment in the liver (hepatosomatic index, HSI) was modulated by caffeine exposure, but not by sex, with surprisingly the control fish having the largest livers controlling for body size (3.2%), while fish exposed to low and high levels of caffeine had HSI that were on average lower (2.2% and 2.9% of body mass, respectively; Table 2, Figure 2.7;  $t_{(Control - Low)}=6$ , p<0.0001,  $t_{(Control - High)}=2$ , p=0.054,  $t_{(Low - High)}=-4$ , p=0.0002).

M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour



**Figure 2.7.** (A) Average Fulton's body condition and (B) liver investment (hepatosomatic index) of fish, on Day 35 of caffeine exposure across treatment groups. See methods section for an explanation of how body condition and liver investment was calculated. The white boxplot indicates control fish, the light brown boxplot indicates fish exposed to low caffeine, and the dark brown boxplot indicates fish exposed to high caffeine. A significant effect of caffeine treatment on liver investment is indicated by (\*\*\*p<0.001). No significant effects were found for body condition.

**Table 2.3.** Mean  $\pm$  standard error of each morphometric measure and their respective linear model results, with the listed morphometric measure as the response variable, caffeine exposure group as a fixed effect, and sex as a random effect. The linear model for sex ratio calculated sex ratio at the replicate tank level, and the linear model for sex ratio did not include sex as a random effect. All of these linear models were significant (as evidenced by the p-value), but post-hoc tests showed that sex, not caffeine treatment was the driving factor in differences for all morphometric measures except hepatosomatic index and sex ratio. Fish from the low caffeine treatment had a hepatosomatic index significantly lower than the control and high caffeine groups. High caffeine tanks had more males than females (as evidenced by the higher sex ratio) than the control and low caffeine tanks.

	Control	Low caffeine	High caffeine	Sample size	Df	F-statistic	p-value
Body mass (g)	3.20±0.14	3.01±0.11	3.47±0.13	n=292	3,288	112	< 0.0001
Total length (cm)	$6.41 \pm 0.08$	6.41±0.07	$6.62 \pm 0.07$	n=292	3,288	116.4	< 0.0001
Standard length (cm)	$5.30 \pm 0.07$	$5.26 \pm 0.06$	$5.44 \pm 0.06$	n=292	3,288	127	< 0.0001
ייו ו ת	1 12 0 01	1.00.0.01	1 14 0 01	202	2 200	10.7	.0.0001
Body condition	1.13±0.01	$1.09\pm0.01$	$1.14\pm0.01$	n=292	3,288	12.7	<0.0001
Growth $(g/day)$	$0.01 \pm 0.001$	$0.01 \pm 0.001$	$0.02 \pm 0.001$	n-213	3 209	<i>1</i> 9.8	<0.0001
Growin (g/uay)	0.01±0.001	0.01±0.001	0.02±0.001	n - 215	5,207	ч <b>у</b> .0	<0.0001
Hepatosomatic Index (%)	3.18±0.12	2.24±0.09	2.85±0.10	n=286	3,282	14	< 0.0001
1					,		
Sex ratio	$1.09\pm0.14$	0.96±0.09	$1.8 \pm 0.20$	<i>n</i> =9	2,6	9.6	0.013

## **2.5 Discussion**

#### Aims revisited

Although caffeine is found in many aquatic habitats and ecosystems around the world (Li, Wen, et al., 2020; Vieira et al., 2022), most caffeine research to date has used nonenvironmentally relevant doses of caffeine (e.g., Ladu et al., 2015; Neri et al., 2019; Richendrfer et al., 2012; Ruiz-Oliveira et al., 2019; Santos et al., 2016) with short exposure periods (e.g., Ladu et al., 2015; Neri et al., 2019) and has explored its impacts only on simple measures of behaviour (e.g., de Farias et al., 2021; Richendrfer et al., 2012). Here, we investigated how environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine affected fathead minnow (a) complex behaviour, (b) physiology, and (c) morphology.

#### Caffeine concentrations

We found that caffeine concentrations in the high caffeine group (10,000 ng/L) were unpredictable; however, on average, the concentrations of the tanks dosed with high concentrations (2901  $\pm$  1122 ng/L) were higher than caffeine concentrations in the other exposure treatments (722  $\pm$  118 ng/L in low exposure tanks and 30  $\pm$  10 ng/L in control exposure tanks). The concentrations in the low caffeine group were close to our intended concentration of 1,000 ng/L, but the concentrations in the control group (0 ng/L) unexpectedly had some caffeine (up to 66 ng/L). Typically, caffeine concentrations would be expected to decrease over time (Lam et al., 2004), but this was not the case in our experiment, with the average caffeine concentrations increasing from 1 hour post-dose to 72/96 hours post-dose for sampled control and high caffeine exposure tanks and caffeine

concentrations remaining constant in our low concentration tanks. Other studies, too, have found caffeine to remain constant, not degrading over a 24-hour period (Cerveny et al., 2022). The increase in concentrations could have been because of aerosol contamination of caffeine (Cerveny et al., 2022), especially since all the exposure tanks were in the same room. While we took precautions to limit caffeine contamination, including putting lids on exposure tanks, using separate equipment for each exposure group, and using plastic sheeting to separate tanks, we may still have had some aerosol contamination. Additionally, we could have had contamination in our control tanks because the municipal tap water used for exposures may have contained small amounts of caffeine. Many water bodies used for drinking water (Daneshvar et al., 2012) or drinking water itself (Chen et al., 2006; Leung et al., 2013; Loos et al., 2007; Mompelat et al., 2011; Rosa Boleda et al., 2011; Stackelberg et al., 2007) contain caffeine, with concentrations up to 37 ng/L found in drinking water in Calgary, Ontario, Canada (Chen et al., 2006), which is similar to the average concentrations found in our control tanks.

## Morphology

We did not find that caffeine exposure altered morphometric endpoints (i.e., TL, SL, mass) or growth in fathead minnow. While previous studies have found that caffeine alters growth, the concentrations of caffeine used in those studies were often much higher and the route of exposure (diet) differed from our study (waterborne). For example, sea bream (*Sparus aurata*) given feed with more than 1 g/kg of caffeine did not grow as much as control fish (Chatzifotis et al., 2008) and neotropical catfish (*Rhamdia quelen*) exposed to 16 mg/L of caffeine did not grow as much as control fish (dos Santos et al., 2021). In

studies utilising lower caffeine concentrations, like ours, growth was not affected. In the sea bream example above, lower concentrations of caffeine (0.1 g/kg, 1 g/kg) did not alter growth (Chatzifotis et al., 2008), while in the neotropical catfish example, fish exposed to lower concentrations of caffeine (2 - 8 mg/L) did not show a difference in growth (dos Santos et al., 2021). Furthermore, it is hypothesised that caffeine may impede growth by making it more difficult to extract nutrients from food and may increase fish metabolism (Chatzifotis et al., 2008). However, in our experiment, we did not find any difference in the metabolism (SMR, MMR, aerobic scope) of fish exposed to ecologically relevant levels of caffeine, which might explain why we did not see a difference in fish growth.

We found that caffeine concentration affected liver investment (HSI), with surprisingly the lowest liver investment in the fish exposed to low concentrations of caffeine. While previous studies have found that caffeine altered sea bream HSI, alteration was not in a predictable pattern (Chatzifotis et al., 2008). Specifically, 1 g/kg of caffeine increased HSI, but 0.1 g/kg and 5 g/kg of caffeine both decreased HSI, and 2 g/kg of caffeine didn't alter HSI (Chatzifotis et al., 2008). In the context of contaminant exposure, HSI normally either (a) increases due to higher need for decontamination (Facey et al., 2005) or (b) decreases due to starvation relating to areas with contaminant burdens (Javed & Usmani, 2017). The body condition (K) of fish at the end of the experiment was similar across our exposure groups. Hence it is unlikely that HSI was related to caffeine treatment because only the low caffeine treatment group appeared to be affected by caffeine, and the HSI in the low treatment group was lower than the control group, not higher as might be expected if the fish need to increase liver resources for

decontamination. Additionally, since starved fish usually have a lower body condition compared to those that are well-fed (Faria et al., 2011), and the body condition of fish from all three exposure groups was similar, it is very unlikely that starvation caused the decreased HSI observed in the low caffeine exposure group. Instead, it is possible that differences in the reproductive status of individuals in the treatment groups were responsible for the difference in HSI. In three-spined stickleback (Gasterosteus aculeatus), reproductive status, sex, and seasonality can all impact HSI, with reproductive females and males having a higher HSI than non-reproductive fish (Sanchez et al., 2008). In the Red Sea goby (*Silhouettea aegyptia*), marbled goby (*Pomatoschistus marmoratus*) and Daffodil Princess cichlid (*Neolamprologos pulcher*) the opposite pattern has been observed, with reproductive fish investing less in liver mass (Fouda et al., 1993; Sopinka et al., 2009). While we did not specifically assess reproductive status (beyond whether the fish were male or female) and sex was not a significant variable in our HSI models, it remains possible that the low caffeine group had fewer or more reproductive females and males than the other exposure groups, and thus had a lower HSI.

### **Physiology**

Caffeine in humans and other vertebrates is known to increase resting and maximal metabolic rate (Bauer et al., 2001; Chad & Quigley, 1989); however, the studies showing these effects used concentrations that were much higher than those used in our experiment. We found that caffeine did not impact standard metabolic rate (SMR), maximal metabolic rate (MMR), or aerobic scope of fathead minnow. This lack of metabolic differences is not surprising given that the concentrations used were low

compared to those found in the literature. For example, in mice, resting metabolic rate can be increased by 60 mg/kg of caffeine, but not by 40 mg/kg (Yoshioka et al., 1990). In contrast, in our experiment, our highest concentration was only 10,000 ng/L or 0.01 mg/L. In *Daphnia magna*, resting metabolic rate did not differ at concentrations similar to those used in our experiment (i.e., 400 ng/L, 2000 ug/L, 10,000 ng/L) (Nunes et al., 2022). Hence the caffeine doses we used were likely insufficient to induce an effect and are unlikely to affect wild fish at environmental doses, given that the highest freshwater concentration was 19,3000 ng/L (Li et al., 2020), which is lower than the effect-inducing concentrations.

For respirometry testing, we tested fish in clean water rather than exposure conditions. This was done due to equipment limitations, as we were concerned that using caffeinated exposure water in the respirometers would be a major source of contamination in subsequent testing and future studies. Because we moved fish from chronic exposure to caffeine to clean water, it is possible and likely that the fish were experiencing withdrawal from caffeine. There is some evidence that withdrawal from caffeine may induce more aversive effects than caffeine exposure itself (Santos et al., 2016). In humans, however, withdrawal from caffeine does not impact maximal metabolic rate (Hetzler et al., 1994). Given the low doses used in our study and the fact that all treatment groups were tested in the same way, we assert that it is unlikely that caffeine withdrawal significantly impacted our metabolic rate and aerobic scope testing.

### Aversive learning

On average, groups of fish took ~69 seconds to exit the trawl zone during associative learning, and ~57 seconds to exit the trawl zone during reversal learning. Fish in our experiment exited the trawl zone more quickly than fish in other experiments, although the experimental set-up was different because the other experiments included 'sham' demonstrators (98 – 100 seconds; Attaran et al., 2020; Lindeyer & Reader, 2010).

While we expected caffeine to either help fish learn faster or make it more difficult for them to learn, we found that caffeine did not apparently affect how quickly the fish took to learn how to avoid the aversive stimulus (i.e., the trawl) or to reversal learn the escape routes when the exits were switched. It was surprising that fish took on average less time to master the reversal task, given that this is usually observed to be the more challenging task to master, as one solution needs to be forgotten or suppressed and an alternative solution learned and employed (Buechel et al., 2018).

In humans, caffeine can either help or harm performance in complex tasks depending on the study and the paradigm or task used (Smith, 2002). Given that many neurotransmitter pathways, likely including the pathways affected by caffeine, are highly conserved across vertebrates (McArdle et al., 2020), the generalisation that the effects of caffeine differ widely depending on the experimental design and task probably also holds true in fishes, both at the species and individual level.

It is worth keeping in mind that we ran fish through the learning assay in groups of three to help prevent stress. It is possible that the support the social group provided

may have masked the effects caffeine had on learning performance. For example, in a previous study, being with conspecifics ameliorated the effects of high caffeine exposure (i.e., 70 mg/L) in zebrafish, including their ability to reach a stabilising swim speed and time spent frozen (Neri et al., 2019).

During our experiment, fish sometimes swam back through the exit, moving from the refuge zone back to the more dangerous trawl zone. It is possible that the refuge zone was not attractive enough to the fish to keep them there. We could have used plants as shelter or a group of conspecifics in an enclosure within the refuge zone end to increase the attractiveness of the refuge zone (Attaran et al., 2020) and prevent swimming back to the trawl zone, reinforcing the learning task. Recalling that we originally hypothesized that caffeine exposure would increase activity, if true, then caffeine-exposed fish may have moved from the refuge zone back to the trawl zone more often than the control fish, reinforcing their learning of which exit was open, and potentially confounding the effects of caffeine on learning with the effects of increased activity. However, active fish would also be more likely to initially move from the trawl zone to the refuge zone, and so we would expect to see them learning more quickly. Instead, in our experiment, all groups learned at similar rates, making it unlikely that fish that moved more between the refuge and trawl zone had a significant impact on our results. If time spent on the black square is used as a rough proxy for movement, then fish exposed to caffeine may have been moving more on Day 21 (see below). If fish that moved more were able to explore more then we would have expected to see a reduction in the number of trials it took them to

learn and/or reversal learn, but instead, we found no difference in the number of trials it took these caffeine exposed fish to learn and/or reversal learn.

While caffeine exposure did not affect the time between the first and second fish making it through the exit, caffeine did affect the time taken between the second and third fish exiting. In groups exposed to high caffeine concentrations, the third fish took significantly longer to exit compared to the second fish while in groups exposed to low caffeine concentrations these third fish quickly followed the second fish through the correct exit. Hence it is possible that caffeine exposure impacted the social cohesion of the group of three fish. Social group interactions have been known to be altered by various pollutants in other contexts (Mason et al., 2021), and with caffeine, the social group appears to buffer or ameliorate any negative effects (Neri et al., 2019). For example, individual zebrafish dosed with 70 mg/L of caffeine displayed decreased swim speed, but when in a group with four untreated conspecifics, their swim speed was similar to unexposed control fish (Neri et al., 2019). Given that overall latency to exit the trawl zone of the entire group was unaffected by caffeine treatment, and sociality likely buffers against negative effects of caffeine, we argue that it is highly unlikely that the difference in the following time between the second and third fish is ecologically meaningful. Instead, a more likely explanation is that more of the third fish in the groups were net to the trawl zone and given the maximum latency (120 seconds), skewing the latency higher than might otherwise be expected. For example, throughout all the trials run, there were only 89 instances where the first fish in the group was net to the trawl zone (i.e., the fish didn't exit the trawl zone on their own), there were 249 instances where the second fish in

the group had to be net to the trawl zone and 474 instances where the third fish in the group had to be net to the trawl zone and given the maximum value of 120 seconds. This means that the latency difference between the second and third fish is likely to be higher than the latency between the first and second fish, because so many more of the third fish in the group had to be net to the trawl zone (and were given the maximum latency of 120 seconds).

#### Anxiety

On Day 21 of exposure fish from the low caffeine treatment groups spent less time on the black square than fish from the control groups. We had expected caffeine exposure might make the fish more anxious, and they were expected to spend more time on the black square and move between the black and white parts of the tank less often. However it is possible that caffeine was acting as an anxiolytic at low concentrations, as has been show in previous experiments with mice and rats (Hughes et al., 2014; Jain et al., 1995). However, because we specifically aimed to use environmentally relevant concentrations, both our low and high caffeine exposure concentrations were much lower than the concentrations found to be anxiolytic reported from most other studies. If caffeine were acting as an anxiolytic, we would expect both our low and high caffeine exposure groups to show decreased anxiety. Instead, only the low concentration displays decreased anxiety, despite the high concentration also being much lower than concentrations previously reported to act as an anxiolytic. It is important to note that our anxiety assay, while used by others to study anxiety, was likely not anxiety-specific, and may have also been measuring other factors, including fear and stress. While stress is considered to be a

physiological response to a stressor (American Psychological Association, 2022), anxiety is considered to be apprehension about a potential threat (American Psychological Association, 2022). Our anxiety assay could have also been measuring stress, as the fish had been moved to a new tank, by themselves, both of which are stressors to fish.

Control group fish visited the black square more times on Day 21 than they did during pre-exposure testing. This increase could be due to fish becoming more comfortable with the assay tank during subsequent trials, and being more active, crossing between the black and white more often. Previous research with zebrafish using a similar scototaxis assay showed that fish crossed between the black and white compartment fewer times during subsequent trials (Maximino et al., 2010); however, the maximum interval between the zebrafish trials in that previous study was 24 hours, while the interval between our trials was much longer (14 days).

When we controlled for pre-existing behavioural differences by quantifying the difference between pre-exposure behaviour and Day 21, we found that fish in the low caffeine group differed less in the number of visits to the black square than fish from the high caffeine group. In general, these anxiety results highlight the variability of fish within treatments and make it difficult to claim that there were any large effects of caffeine. Fathead minnow have been shown to display highly variable behaviour in other anxiety tests (i.e., novel dive test and refuge test), and it is possible that they are not the best study species for studying anxiety (Huerta et al., 2016) because the high variation in individual behaviour may mask contaminant effects.

### Why is this work important?

Taken together, while our results provide little evidence that environmentally relevant concentrations of caffeine alter learning, growth, or metabolic rate in fathead minnows, we observed that caffeine at low concentrations may decrease liver investment and anxiety. However, we do not have clear explanations for why this may be occurring and or why higher, but still environmentally relevant, concentrations of caffeine exposure did not have similar effects. Despite our lack of clear results, we argue that caffeine, a chemical that is continuously added to our aquatic environments should still be studied more thoroughly, as it has been demonstrated to negatively affect multiple organisms at environmentally-relevant concentrations (Li et al., 2020). Additionally, this experiment shows that cognitively complex assays can be used in ecotoxicology research and could be effectively utilised with other contaminants that may impact learning, for example, during chronic exposures.

#### Future work

Our research also sets the stage for a number of future studies. First, because the refuge zone in our learning assay may not have been sufficiently attractive to the fathead minnows, and fish subsequently moved back and forth between the trawl zone and refuge, it would be worth repeating this assay with conspecifics in the refuge zone as well as artificial plants and gravel. While it is not likely that a few fish moving between the trawl and refuge zones significantly affected the results, it is still possible that this behaviour inadvertently reinforced associative learning or reversal learning. Making the refuge zone more attractive with plants, gravel, shelters, or conspecifics would ensure that the fish

didn't move between the refuge zone and trawl zone in the absence of the trawl. Making the refuge zone more attractive might also help to reduce stress in individual focal fish and allow fish to be run through the assay alone, rather than in groups of three, which made it impossible to assess precisely how sex and individual differences impacted learning outcomes. While we could not associate how individual performance during the trawl assay was associated with an individual's anxiety during the scototaxis assay because the fish from the trawl assay were run in groups of three, making the refuge zone more attractive might reduce anxiety of individuals in the assay tank, and allow them to be run individually. These changes would allow us to associate and individual's performance in the trawl assay and with relative anxiety levels from the scototaxis assay, providing additional insight into what may or may not be contributing to learning outcomes. Additionally, we cut trials off at one week (52 trials). To gain further insight and granularity into how quickly groups were learning, it would be preferable to continue the learning assay until individuals learned and reversal learned, no matter how long it took.

Finally, future work could assess metabolic rate in caffeinated water. We could not do this due to limited equipment and the risk of contamination, but we were likely measuring metabolism during withdrawal rather than exposure itself, which has been shown to have an effect on behaviour (Santos et al., 2016). Future work should measure metabolic rate in water dosed with the same caffeine concentrations as the exposures.

### **General Conclusion**

My thesis aimed to study how caffeine, a common contaminant found in the environment, affected the behaviour and physiology of fish. While our results did not provide compelling evidence that caffeine at environmentally relevant concentrations significantly affected the morphology, behaviour, or physiology of fathead minnow, we argue that this research is important for a variety of reasons. First, most research investigating caffeine's effects on organisms used concentrations much higher than those that would be found in the environment. As such, previous research makes it difficult to direct funding, policy, and public concern to the most critical contaminants impacting biodiversity because there is not a body of evidence showing which contaminants are of the greatest concern. While my experiment did not show caffeine to have extreme effects on fish, we argue that testing these ideas and running experiments with ecologically relevant doses is important because our study utilised concentrations that would be encountered by fish on a daily basis in the wild. Second, the effects of contaminants on an aquatic organism's behaviour are often studied using simple behavioural assays. In contrast, in my thesis work, I assessed a more complex behaviour – learning – using a trawl assay. Assessing complex behaviours is a more environmentally relevant paradigm and changes in complex behaviours may have significant effects on life history and survival. While we did not find caffeine to affect learning in our study, other contaminants may alter learning. This thesis provides additional precedent for the use of environmentally relevant concentrations of contaminants in tandem with the utilisation of more complex behavioural endpoints. Even small steps towards environmental relevance

could make it easier to use research to inform policy and garner public support, as the body of literature will be more informative of what may actually be occurring in the wild compared to the many studies that use extremely high contaminant concentrations or noninformative, unnatural behavioural endpoints. While complete environmental relevance is not usually possible when studying animals in lab conditions, including as many ecologically realistic parameters and conditions as possible is key in helping to make the findings more relevant to the remediation and conservation of wild populations.

# **2.6 References**

American Psychological Association. (2022). Anxiety. In *APA Dictionary of Psychology*. Retrieved December 11, 2022, from <a href="https://dictionary.apa.org/anxiety">https://dictionary.apa.org/anxiety</a>

American Psychological Association. (2022). Complex behavior. In *APA Dictionary of Psychology*. Retrieved December 9, 2022, from

https://dictionary.apa.org/complex-behavior

- American Psychological Association. (2022). Innate behavior. In APA Dictionary of Psychology. Retrieved December 9, 2022, from <u>https://dictionary.apa.org/innate-behavior</u>
- American Psychological Association. (2022). Stress. In *APA Dictionary of Psychology*. Retrieved December 11, 2022, from <u>https://dictionary.apa.org/stress</u>

Angelucci, M. E. M., Vital, M. A. B. F., Cesário, C., Zadusky, C. R., Rosalen, P. L., & Da Cunha, C. (1999). The effect of caffeine in animal models of learning and memory. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, *373*, 135–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-2999(99)00225-3 Ankley, G. T., & Villeneuve, D. L. (2006). The fathead minnow in aquatic toxicology:
Past, present and future. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 78, 91–102.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2006.01.018

Attaran, A., Salahinejad, A., Naderi, M., Crane, A. L., Niyogi, S., & Chivers, D. P. (2020). Effects of chronic exposure to selenomethionine on social learning outcomes in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*): Serotonergic dysregulation and oxidative stress in the brain. *Chemosphere*, 247, 125898. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.125898

Bauer, J., Maier, K., Linderkamp, O., & Hentschel, R. (2001). Effect of caffeine on oxygen consumption and metabolic rate in very low birth weight infants with idiopathic apnea. *Pediatrics*, 107, 660–663.

https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.107.4.660

- Bjorness, T. E., & Greene, R. W. (2009). Adenosine and sleep. *Current Neuropharmacology*, 7, 238–245. <u>https://doi.org/10.2174/157015909789152182</u>
- Buechel, S. D., Boussard, A., Kotrschal, A., van der Bijl, W., & Kolm, N. (2018). Brain size affects performance in a reversal-learning test. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 285, 20172031.

https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2017.2031

Capelle, P. M., McCallum, E. S., & Balshine, S. (2015). Aggression and sociality:
Conflicting or complementary traits of a successful invader? *Behaviour*, 152, 127–146.

- Cerveny, D., Cisar, P., Brodin, T., McCallum, E. S., & Fick, J. (2022). Environmentally relevant concentration of caffeine—Effect on activity and circadian rhythm in wild perch. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 29, 54264–54272. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-022-19583-3
- Chad, K., & Quigley, B. (1989). The effects of substrate utilization, manipulated by caffeine, on post-exercise oxygen consumption in untrained female subjects. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology*, 59, 48–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02396579
- Chatzifotis, S., Kokou, F., Ampatzis, K., Papadakis, I. E., Divanach, P., & Dermon, C. R. (2008). Effects of dietary caffeine on growth, body composition, somatic indexes, and cerebral distribution of acetylcholinesterase and nitric oxide synthase in gilthead sea bream (*Sparus aurata*), reared in winter temperature. *Aquaculture Nutrition*, *14*, 405–415. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2095.2007.00541.x</u>
- Chen, M., Ohman, K., Metcalfe, C., Ikonomou, M. G., Amatya, P. L., & Wilson, J. (2006). Pharmaceuticals and endocrine disruptors in wastewater treatment effluents and in the water supply system of Calgary, Alberta, Canada. *Water Quality Research Journal*, 41, 351–364. <u>https://doi.org/10.2166/wqrj.2006.039</u>
- Daneshvar, A., Aboulfadl, K., Viglino, L., Broséus, R., Sauvé, S., Madoux-Humery, A.-S., Weyhenmeyer, G. A., & Prévost, M. (2012). Evaluating pharmaceuticals and caffeine as indicators of fecal contamination in drinking water sources of the Greater Montreal region. *Chemosphere*, 88, 131–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2012.03.016

- de Farias, N. O., de Sousa Andrade, T., Santos, V. L., Galvino, P., Suares-Rocha, P., Domingues, I., Grisolia, C. K., & Oliveira, R. (2021). Neuromotor activity inhibition in zebrafish early-life stages after exposure to environmental relevant concentrations of caffeine. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health, Part A*, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10934529.2021.1989931</u>
- Dill, L. M. (1983). Adaptive flexibility in the foraging behavior of fishes. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 40, 398–408. https://doi.org/10.1139/f83-058
- Donelly, K., & McNaughton, L. (1992). The effects of two levels of caffeine ingestion on excess postexercise oxygen consumption in untrained women. *European Journal* of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology, 65, 459–463.

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00243514

- dos Santos, J. A., Quadra, G. R., Almeida, R. M., Soranço, L., Lobo, H., Rocha, V. N., Bialetzki, A., Reis, J. L., Roland, F., & Barros, N. (2021). Sublethal effects of environmental concentrations of caffeine on a neotropical freshwater fish. *Ecotoxicology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-021-02498-z
- Drewnowski, A., & Rehm, C. D. (2016). Sources of caffeine in diets of US children and adults: Trends by beverage type and purchase location. *Nutrients*, *8*, Article 3. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/nu8030154">https://doi.org/10.3390/nu8030154</a>
- Egan, R. J., Bergner, C. L., Hart, P. C., Cachat, J. M., Canavello, P. R., Elegante, M. F., Elkhayat, S. I., Bartels, B. K., Tien, A. K., Tien, D. H., Mohnot, S., Beeson, E.,

Glasgow, E., Amri, H., Zukowska, Z., & Kalueff, A. V. (2009). Understanding behavioral and physiological phenotypes of stress and anxiety in zebrafish. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 205(1), 38–44.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.06.022

- Facey, D. E., Blazer, V. S., Gasper, M. M., & Turcott, Cynthia L. (2005). Using fish biomarkers to monitor improvements in environmental quality. *Journal of Aquatic Animal Health*, 17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1577/H04-055.1</u>
- Faria, A., Chícharo, M., & Gonçalves, E. (2011). Effects of starvation on swimming performance and body condition of pre-settlement *Sparus aurata* larvae. *Aquatic Biology*, 12, 281–289. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/ab00345</u>
- Fouda, M. M., Hanna, M. Y., & Fouda, F. M. (1993). Reproductive biology of a Red Sea goby, Silhouettea aegyptia, and a Mediterranean goby, *Pomatoschistus marmoratus*, in Lake Timsah, Suez Canal. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 43, 139–151.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.1993.tb00417.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.1993.tb00417.x</a>
- Friard, O., & Gamba, M. (2016). BORIS: A free, versatile open-source event-logging software for video/audio coding and live observations. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 7, 1325–1330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.12584</u>

Heckman, M. A., Weil, J., & Mejia, E. G. D. (2010). Caffeine (1, 3, 7-trimethylxanthine) in Foods: A Comprehensive Review on Consumption, Functionality, Safety, and Regulatory Matters. *Journal of Food Science*, 75, R77–R87.
<a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2010.01561.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2010.01561.x</a>

Held, J. W., & Peterka, J. J. (1974). Age, growth, and food habits of the fathead finnow, *Pimephales promelas*, in North Dakota saline lakes. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 103, 743–756. <u>https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-</u>

8659(1974)103<743:AGAFHO>2.0.CO;2

Hetzler, R., Glynn, N., Thompson, D., Dowling, E., & Weltman, A. (1994). Effects of acute caffeine withdrawal on habituated male runners. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 76, 1043–1048. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1994.76.3.1043</u>

Huerta, B., Margiotta-Casaluci, L., Rodríguez-Mozaz, S., Scholze, M., Winter, M. J., Barceló, D., & Sumpter, J. P. (2016). Anti-anxiety drugs and fish behavior: Establishing the link between internal concentrations of oxazepam and behavioral effects. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, *35*, 2782–2790. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.3448</u>

- Hughes, R. N., Hancock, N. J., Henwood, G. A., & Rapley, S. A. (2014). Evidence for anxiolytic effects of acute caffeine on anxiety-related behavior in male and female rats tested with and without bright light. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 271, 7–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.05.038</u>
- Izquierdo, A., Brigman, J. L., Radke, A. K., Rudebeck, P. H., & Holmes, A. (2017). The neural basis of reversal learning: An updated perspective. *Neuroscience*, 345, 12– 26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.03.021
- Jain, N., Kemp, N., Adeyemo, O., Buchanan, P., & Stone, T. W. (1995). Anxiolytic activity of adenosine receptor activation in mice. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 116, 2127–2133.

- Javed, M., & Usmani, N. (2017). An overview of the adverse effects of heavy metal contamination on fish health. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 89. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40011-017-0875-7
- Kieffer, J. D., & Colgan, P. W. (1992). The role of learning in fish behaviour. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, 2, 125–143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00042881</u>
- Ladu, F., Mwaffo, V., Li, J., Macrì, S., & Porfiri, M. (2015). Acute caffeine administration affects zebrafish response to a robotic stimulus. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 289, 48–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2015.04.020</u>
- Lam, M. W., Young, C. J., Brain, R. A., Johnson, D. J., Hanson, M. A., Wilson, C. J., Richards, S. M., Solomon, K. R., & Mabury, S. A. (2004). Aquatic persistence of eight pharmaceuticals in a microcosm study. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 23, 1431–1440. <u>https://doi.org/10.1897/03-421</u>
- Lenth, R. V., Buerkner, P., Herve, M., Love, J., Miguez, F., Riebl, H., & Singmann, H. (2022). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means* (1.7.3). <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans</u>
- Leung, H. W., Jin, L., Wei, S., Tsui, M. M. P., Zhou, B., Jiao, L., Cheung, P. C., Chun, Y. K., Murphy, M. B., & Lam, P. K. S. (2013). Pharmaceuticals in tap water: Human health risk assessment and proposed monitoring framework in China. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *121*, 839–846. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1206244

- Li, S., He, B., Wang, J., Liu, J., & Hu, X. (2020). Risks of caffeine residues in the environment: Necessity for a targeted ecopharmacovigilance program.
   *Chemosphere*, 243, 125343. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.125343
- Li, S., Wen, J., He, B., Wang, J., Hu, X., & Liu, J. (2020). Occurrence of caffeine in the freshwater environment: Implications for ecopharmacovigilance. *Environmental Pollution*, 263, 114371. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114371</u>
- Lindeyer, C. M., & Reader, S. M. (2010). Social learning of escape routes in zebrafish and the stability of behavioural traditions. *Animal Behaviour*, 79, 827–834. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2009.12.024</u>
- Loos, R., Wollgast, J., Huber, T., & Hanke, G. (2007). Polar herbicides, pharmaceutical products, perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS), perfluorooctanoate (PFOA), and nonylphenol and its carboxylates and ethoxylates in surface and tap waters around Lake Maggiore in Northern Italy. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 387, 1469–1478. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-006-1036-7
- Mason, R. T., Martin, J. M., Tan, H., Brand, J. A., Bertram, M. G., Tingley, R., Todd-Weckmann, A., & Wong, B. B. M. (2021). Context is key: Social environment mediates the impacts of a psychoactive pollutant on shoaling behavior in fish. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 55, 13024–13032.

https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.1c04084

Maximino, C., da Silva, A. W. B., Araújo, J., Lima, M. G., Miranda, V., Puty, B.,Benzecry, R., Picanço-Diniz, D. L. W., Gouveia Jr, A., Oliveira, K. R. M., &Herculano, A. M. (2014). Fingerprinting of psychoactive drugs in zebrafish

anxiety-like behaviors. *PLOS ONE*, *9*, e103943. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103943

- Maximino, C., de Brito, T. M., Colmanetti, R., Pontes, A. A. A., de Castro, H. M., de Lacerda, R. I. T., Morato, S., & Gouveia, A. (2010). Parametric analyses of anxiety in zebrafish scototaxis. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *210*, 1–7.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2010.01.031">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2010.01.031</a>
- Maximino, C., Marques de Brito, T., Dias, C. A. G. de M., Gouveia Jr, A., & Morato, S. (2010). Scototaxis as anxiety-like behavior in fish. *Nature Protocols*, *5*, 209–216. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2009.225">https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2009.225</a>
- McArdle, M. E., Freeman, E. L., Staveley, J. P., Ortego, L. S., Coady, K. K., Weltje, L., Weyers, A., Wheeler, J. R., & Bone, A. J. (2020). Critical review of read-across potential in testing for endocrine-related effects in vertebrate ecological receptors. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 39, 739–753.

https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.4682

McCallum, E. S., Du, S. N. N., Vaseghi-Shanjani, M., Choi, J. A., Warriner, T. R.,
Sultana, T., Scott, G. R., & Balshine, S. (2017). In situ exposure to wastewater
effluent reduces survival but has little effect on the behaviour or physiology of an
invasive Great Lakes fish. *Aquatic Toxicology*, *184*, 37–48.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2016.12.017

- Mehdi, H., Morphet, M. E., Lau, S. C., Bragg, L. M., Servos, M. R., Parrott, J. L., Scott,
  G. R., & Balshine, S. (2022). Temperature modulates the impacts of wastewater
  exposure on the physiology and behaviour of fathead minnow. *Chemosphere*, 294, 133738. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2022.133738">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2022.133738</a>
- Mokh, S., El Khatib, M., Koubar, M., Daher, Z., & Al Iskandarani, M. (2017). Innovative SPE-LC-MS/MS technique for the assessment of 63 pharmaceuticals and the detection of antibiotic-resistant-bacteria: A case study natural water sources in Lebanon. *Science of The Total Environment*, 609, 830–841.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.07.230
- Mompelat, S., Thomas, O., & Le Bot, B. (2011). Contamination levels of human pharmaceutical compounds in French surface and drinking water. *Journal of Environmental Monitoring*, *13*, 2929. <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/c1em10335k</u>
- Nehlig, A. (2010). Is caffeine a cognitive enhancer? *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 20, 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2010-091315</u>
- Neri, D., Ruberto, T., Mwaffo, V., Bartolini, T., & Porfiri, M. (2019). Social environment modulates anxiogenic effects of caffeine in zebrafish. *Behavioural Pharmacology*, 30, 45–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/FBP.000000000000415</u>

Nikel, K. E., McCallum, E. S., Mehdi, H., Du, S. N. N., Bowman, J. E., Midwood, J. D., Scott, G. R., & Balshine, S. (2021). Fish living near two wastewater treatment plants have unaltered thermal tolerance but show changes in organ and tissue traits. *Journal of Great Lakes Research*, 47, 522–533. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jglr.2021.01.017

- Nunes, B., Santos, J., Dionísio, R., & Alkimin, G. (2022). Investigation of potential behavioral and physiological effects of caffeine on *D. magna. Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-022-18695-0</u>
- Poehlman, E., Despres, J.-P., Bessette, H., Fontaine, E., Tremblay, A., & Bouchard, C. (1985). Influence of caffeine on the resting metabolic rate of exercise-trained and inactive subjects. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 17, 689–694.
- Polverino, G., Martin, J. M., Bertram, M. G., Soman, V. R., Tan, H., Brand, J. A., Mason,
  R. T., & Wong, B. B. M. (2021). Psychoactive pollution suppresses individual
  differences in fish behaviour. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 288, 20202294. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2020.2294
- Quadra, G. R., Paranaíba, J. R., Vilas-Boas, J., Roland, F., Amado, A. M., Barros, N., Dias, R. J. P., & Cardoso, S. J. (2020). A global trend of caffeine consumption over time and related-environmental impacts. *Environmental Pollution*, 256, 113343. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.113343
- R Core Team. (2021). *R: A language and environment for statistical computing*. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. <u>https://www.R-project.org/.</u>
- Richendrfer, H., Pelkowski, S. D., Colwill, R. M., & Creton, R. (2012). On the edge:
  Pharmacological evidence for anxiety-related behavior in zebrafish larvae. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 228, 99–106.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2011.11.041

- Rosa Boleda, M., Huerta-Fontela, M., Ventura, F., & Galceran, M. T. (2011). Evaluation of the presence of drugs of abuse in tap waters. *Chemosphere*, 84, 1601–1607. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.05.033
- Ruiz-Oliveira, J., Silva, P. F., & Luchiari, A. C. (2019). Coffee time: Low caffeine dose promotes attention and focus in zebrafish. *Learning & Behavior*, 47, 227–233. <u>https://doi.org/10.3758/s13420-018-0369-3</u>
- Sanchez, W., Piccini, B., Ditche, J.-M., & Porcher, J.-M. (2008). Assessment of seasonal variability of biomarkers in three-spined stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus* L.) from a low contaminated stream: Implication for environmental biomonitoring. *Environment International*, *34*, 791–798.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2008.01.005

Santos, L. C., Ruiz-Oliveira, J., Oliveira, J. J., Silva, P. F., & Luchiari, A. C. (2016). Irish coffee: Effects of alcohol and caffeine on object discrimination in zebrafish. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 143, 34–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2016.01.013

Scott, W. B. (1954). Freshwater Fishes of Eastern Canada. University of Toronto Press.

Smith, A. (2002). Effects of caffeine on human behavior. Food and Chemical Toxicology,

40, <u>1243–1255</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-6915(02)00096-0

Sopinka, N. M., Fitzpatrick, J. L., Desjardins, J. K., Stiver, K. A., Marsh-Rollo, S. E., & Balshine, S. (2009). Liver size reveals social status in the African cichlid *Neolamprologus pulcher. Journal of Fish Biology*, 75, 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.2009.02234.x</u>

- Stackelberg, P. E., Gibs, J., Furlong, E. T., Meyer, M. T., Zaugg, S. D., & Lippincott, R.
  L. (2007). Efficiency of conventional drinking-water-treatment processes in removal of pharmaceuticals and other organic compounds. *Science of The Total Environment*, 377, 255–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2007.01.095
- Steele, W. B., Mole, R. A., & Brooks, B. W. (2018). Experimental protocol for examining behavioral response profiles in larval fish: Application to the neuro-stimulant caffeine. *JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments)*, 137, e57938. <u>https://doi.org/10.3791/57938</u>
- Therneau, T. M., Lumley, T., Atknson, E., & Crowson, C. (2022). *survival: Survival Analysis* (3.3-1). <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=survival</u>
- Tran, S., Fulcher, N., Nowicki, M., Desai, P., Tsang, B., Facciol, A., Chow, H., & Gerlai,
  R. (2017). Time-dependent interacting effects of caffeine, diazepam, and ethanol
  on zebrafish behaviour. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 75, 16–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2016.12.004</u>
- Vieira, L. R., Soares, A. M. V. M., & Freitas, R. (2022). Caffeine as a contaminant of concern: A review on concentrations and impacts in marine coastal systems. *Chemosphere*, 286, 131675. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2021.131675</u>
- Wolfe, K. R., & Marsden, E. J. (1998). Tagging methods for the round goby (*Neogobius melanostomus*). Journal of Great Lakes Research, 24, 731–735. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0380-1330(98)70857-3</u>

Wong, K., Elegante, M., Bartels, B., Elkhayat, S., Tien, D., Roy, S., Goodspeed, J., Suciu, C., Tan, J., Grimes, C., Chung, A., Rosenberg, M., Gaikwad, S., Denmark, A., Jackson, A., Kadri, F., Chung, K. M., Stewart, A., Gilder, T., Beeson, E., Zapolsky, I., Wu, N., Cachat, J., Kalueff, A. V. (2010). Analyzing habituation responses to novelty in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). *Behavioural Brain Research*, 208, 450–457. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.12.023</u>

Yoshioka, K., Yoshida, T., Kamanaru, K., Hiraoka, N., & Kondo, M. (1990). Caffeine activates brown adipose tissue thermogenesis and metabolic rate in mice. *Journal* of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology, 36, 173–178. <u>https://doi.org/10.3177/jnsv.36.173</u>

# **3. APPENDICES**

# 3.1 Appendix: Trial Exclusion Criteria for the Aversive Learning Assay

This appendix outlines why various trials and groups from the trawl assay were excluded from analyses.

# Problem 1: Fish not netted to trawl zone before trial began

We excluded trials where fish were not net to the trawl zone before the trial began. Because we ran fish in groups of three and measured learning at the group level, all three fish needed to be in the trawl zone during the trawl for the trial to be used. This either occurred because a fish was forgotten during the netting of fish to the trawl zone, or because a fish was net to the refuge zone with the hand net by accident (i.e., before the trawl had started). If one of these trials was part of the four consecutive trials towards the associative learning criteria, none of the data from either the associative or reversal learning stage could be included in analyses. If one of these trials was part of the four consecutive trials towards the reversal learning criteria, none of the data from the reversal learning stage could be included, but the data from the associative learning criteria could be included.

## Problem 2: Room lights went out/got too dark before trials ended

We did not include latency data for trials where the room lights got too dark to view the recorded videos of the assay. However, we included the trial in the number of trials it took to associative or reversal learn because we were able to assess this in realtime.

# Problem 3: Video started recording after fish swam from trawl zone to refuge zone

We gave fish a latency of '0' if the video lag meant a fish swimming to the refuge zone immediately after being net to the trawl zone could not be viewed on the video. Since we could give the fish a value of '0' for latency, these fish were included in the latency analyses, but not in the following difference analyses.

# Problem 4: Missing video/corrupted video

We excluded latency data for trials with missing or corrupted videos because we had no information about the latency at which fish exited the trawl zone. We did include these trials in the number of trials it took to associative or reversal learn because we were able to assess this in real-time.

# Problem 5: Fish swimming underneath divider

We excluded trials completely if a fish swam underneath the divider (i.e., not through an exit in the divider). Because we were 'training' the fish to swim through a

specific exit, if there was a gap underneath the divider and the fish were swimming through that gap, the fish were not completing the correct task. Please note that if one of these trials were part of the 4 consecutive trials used to meet the learning (or reversal learning) criteria, none of the data from either the associative and/or reversal learning stage was used. Also included are trials where the divider wasn't flush with the bottom of the tank ("wasn't all the way down"), regardless of whether fish swam underneath or not.

#### **Problem 6: Fish swam through wrong exit**

We excluded trials completely if fish were able to swim through the wrong exit due to equipment malfunction. Because we were 'training' the fish to swim through a specific exit, if the fish went through the wrong exit because the barrier wasn't flush with the divider, we excluded these trials. Please note that if one of these trials were part of the 4 consecutive trials used to meet the learning criteria, none of the data from either the associative and/or reversal learning stage was used.

#### Problem 7: Fish were net thru >120 seconds after trawl started

We kept almost all of the trials where fish were net to the trawl zone >120 seconds after the trawl started. We only excluded these trials from the following difference analyses if other fish in the trial didn't go through and thus were given the maximum latency of 120 seconds. For graphing purposes, these trials were recoded as 120 seconds in R for the latency graphs.

#### **Problem 8: Wrong exit open**

We excluded any trials completely where the wrong exit was open and the fish were in the wrong phase of learning. Please note that if one of these trials were part of the 4 consecutive trials used to meet the learning criteria, none of the data from either the associative and/or reversal learning stage was used.

#### **Problem 9: Extra trial**

We excluded trials that were run unnecessarily despite the fish having already either associative or reversal learned.

# 3.2 Appendix: Aversive Learning in Captive and Wild Fathead Minnow

# CAN YOU TEACH A CAPTIVE FISH NEW TRICKS?

# AVERSIVE LEARNING IN CAPTIVE AND WILD FATHEAD MINNOW (PIMEPHALES PROMELAS)

BY

# MEGAN CYR

A Thesis

Submitted to the Department of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Honours Bachelor of Science

McMaster University
April, 2022

HONOURS BACHELOR OF SCIENCE (2022)

MCMASTER UNIVERSITY

Hamilton, Ontario

TITLE: Can you teach a captive fish new tricks? Aversive learning in captive and wild

fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*)

AUTHOR: Megan Cyr

SUPERVISORS: Dr. Sigal Balshine and Jacqueline Bikker

NUMBER OF PAGES: 91, 121

#### Abstract

The vast majority of animal-based research studies are performed on captive animals in laboratory settings. As captive animals are subject to different selection pressures and experience different sensory inputs during development compared to their wild counterparts, they commonly have relatively smaller brains. Brain mass is often associated with cognitive abilities including learning, so captive animals with smaller brains may also have reduced learning ability. To test this idea, we compared the learning abilities of captive and wild fathead minnow, *Pimephales promelas*. More specifically, we investigated the ability of wild and captive populations to learn to avoid an aversive stimulus (a trawl), and also used the trawl assay to investigate reversal learning, which is considered to be a more cognitively demanding task compared to associative learning, requiring greater cognitive flexibility. We did not detect a difference in the proportion of wild versus captive fish that managed to learn to avoid the trawl by swimming to the correct escape route. We also did not detect a difference in how long it took for wild and captive fish to initially learn to use the correct escape route, however wild fish managed to forget a previously correct escape route and learn a new one (reversal learning) more quickly than captive fish, taking 14 fewer trials to master this more challenging task. These findings suggest that captive fathead minnows appear to have some cognitive deficits, and researchers should use caution when applying results from captive fish to wild population.

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisors, Dr. Sigal Balshine and Jacqueline Bikker, for their guidance and encouragement throughout my thesis. I would also like to thank everyone else at the Aquatic Behavioural Ecology Lab (ABEL) for their support and feedback. I would especially like to thank ABEL members Adrienne Yau, Margaret Dobbin, Stephanie Liang, and Jessica Qiu for their endless hours spent running assays and scoring videos. Thank you to my loved ones for their emotional support. Finally, I wish to express my sincerest gratitude to the fathead minnow and to the water from which they came.

## **Table of Contents**

Title Page	96
Descriptive Note	97
Abstract	98
Acknowledgements	99
Table of Contents	100
Figure Captions	101
Introduction	102
Methods	108
Results	114
Discussion	121
References	128

# **Figure Captions**

Figure 1: Illustration of the trawl tank used in associative learning trials, reversal learning
trials, and the testing phase110
Figure 2: The proportion of captive groups and wild groups of fathead minnow
(Pimephales promelas) that learned115
Figure 3: The mean number of trials required for captive groups and wild groups of
fathead minnow (Pimephales promelas) to learn116
Figure 4: The number of trials until the associative learning criteria was reached in
captive and wild groups of fathead minnow (Pimephales promelas)117
Figure 5: The average proportion of captive and wild fathead minnow ( <i>Pimephales</i>
promelas) that escaped the trawl118
Figure 6: The proportion of all captive and wild fathead minnow (Pimephales promelas)
that escaped the trawl during the test phase119
Figure 7: The proportion and latency of leader (first) fathead minnows (Pimephales
<i>Promelas)</i> to escape the trawl during the test phase

#### Introduction

Humans have profoundly impacted the environment and animal behaviour throughout the past century, to the extent that many scientists have termed our current epoch the "Anthropocene" (Otto, 2018). One commonly studied aspect of the Anthropocene is how human encroachment into wild habitats may impact animals. For example, urbanization, habitat fragmentation, and other anthropogenic factors such as chemical pollutants can modify wild landscapes, resulting in altered animal behaviour (Geffroy et al., 2020; Otto, 2018; Francis et al., 2015) and contributing to the ~156% increase in the number of threatened animal species over the past two decades (Mishra, 2018). In addition to this human encroachment into wild habitats, humans have also brought a large number of animals into captivity: For example, 63% of recovery plans for the growing number of threatened species include captive breeding programs (Mathews et al., 2005). The survival rates of captive animals reintroduced to the wild are often low, indicating that captivity may impact behaviours or cognitive functions essential to survival in the wild (Mathews et al., 2005). Captive animals are also utilized in the majority of animal-based research studies (Selena et al., 2021; Viney et al., 2015; Bateson & Feenders, 2010), which are often used to guide environmental legislation intended to protect wild populations from anthropogenic factors such as chemical pollutants (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006). The large number of animals held in captivity and their widespread use in environmental protection policies necessitates concern and careful deliberation over the wellbeing of animals in our care and how these captive animals may differ from their wild counterparts.

Animals in captivity often exhibit different morphological characteristics compared to their wild counterparts (Kruska, 1988; Burns et al., 2009). Notably, animals bred in captivity often have smaller relative brain mass than wild animals (e.g., Burns et al., 2009; Kruska, 1988; Kotrschal & Kotrschal, 2020). This reduction in captive animals' relative brain mass can be attributed to environmental factors experienced within an individual's lifetime (particularly during developmental periods), and to genetic changes across generations due to the relaxation of selective pressures. Brain morphology is plastic (Burns et al., 2009), and proper development requires appropriate environmental input (Dukas, 2004). Compared to animals raised in deprived laboratory conditions, animals raised in enriched environments (characterized by increased area, structural complexity, social stimulation, etc.) have increased brain size, more synapses per neuron, and greater dendritic branching (Dukas, 2004). Brain morphology is also heritable and subject to selection (Gonda et al., 2013). Natural selection is weakened by the benign conditions of captivity, which can allow for a wider range of phenotypes and can even select for traits which may be maladaptive in the wild (Salena et al., 2021; Tave & Hudson, 2019). For example, high rearing densities in captivity can select for increased body growth to better compete for resources (Doyle & Talbot, 1986; Salena et al., 2021), but this shift in energy allocation towards body growth may come at the expense of brain development and cognition (Kotrschal et al., 2013; Salena et al., 2021). Decreased brain mass and cognitive ability may reduce survival in the wild by reducing an individual's ability to respond to pressures such as predation (Kotrschal et al., 2015), but maladaptive

phenotypes may persist in captivity due to benign conditions and high survival rates (Tave & Hudson, 2019).

Brain size is generally correlated with cognitive ability (Kotrschal & Kotrschal, 2020; Kotrschal et al., 2013, Buechal et al., 2018), so it is plausible that the reduction in brain mass observed in captive animals may be associated with impaired cognition. Brain regions that show the greatest size reduction in captivity include the hippocampus and telencephalon, which are both brain areas implicated in learning (Kruska, 1988; Lopez et al., 2000). Learning is a cognitive ability which can be defined as the "acquisition of neuronal representations of new information" (Dukas, 2004). Learning (and other cognitive abilities) shape behaviours which impact fitness (Dukas, 2004). For example, animals can increase their chances of survival with more efficient antipredator behaviour (earlier flight times, increased vigilance in high-predation areas, etc.) by learning associations between environmental cues and the presence of a predator (Griffin et al., 2001). Since learning about predators can increase fitness (Griffin et al., 2001), predation risk is hypothesized to be a selective pressure that favors the evolution of learning (Morand-Ferron, 2017). Predation risk is often relaxed in captivity (Geffroy et al., 2020; Griffin et al., 2001), so learning may not be favoured in captive animals due to this relaxed selective pressure. Another selective pressure that favours learning is fluctuation in environmental conditions (Morand-Ferron, 2017; Stephens, 1991). Environmental conditions (e.g., predation risk, food availability) may fluctuate between day and night, winter and summer, or from one generation to the next, and learning can increase an animal's ability to quickly respond to these fluctuations with appropriate behaviour

(Bosiger et al., 2012; Kotrshal & Taborsky, 2010). For example, Bosiger et al. (2012) found that damselfish can learn to associate certain times of day (e.g., dawn, dusk) with higher risks of predation and respond by reducing their foraging behaviours during these times, likely reducing risk of mortality and increasing fitness. Therefore, environmental fluctuation may be a selective pressure that favours learning since learning can optimize the ability to switch between different fitness-promoting behaviours (e.g., antipredator and foraging behaviours) based on current environmental conditions (Bosiger et al., 2012; Kotrshal & Taborsky, 2010). Captive settings generally have low fluctuation in environmental conditions (Bhat et al., 2015), so learning may not be favoured in captive animals due to this relaxed selection pressure. An individual's learning ability is also influenced by environmental conditions experienced within their lifetime (especially during developmental periods) via phenotypic plasticity (Dukas, 2004). For example, Strand et al. (2010) found that Atlantic cod reared in tanks enriched with substrate, foliage, and weekly fluctuation in spatial features had greater learning abilities than cod raised in barren tanks. Complex environments may improve learning by evoking more neural stimulation and enhancing the brain development underlying cognition (Kotrschal & Taborsky, 2010). Captive fish are often reared in tanks with low spatial complexity (Burns et al., 2009), so they may not receive adequate neural stimulation to develop strong learning abilities. Another environmental factor that may influence learning ability is nutrition. Poor nutrition in early life can decrease neural development and hence decrease learning ability (Fisher et al., 2006). In humans, malnutrition during early childhood causes lower IQ and decreased learning ability that persists into adulthood

(Scrimshaw, 1998). Wild animals may be more likely to experience periods of malnourishment than captive animals (Burns et al., 2009), and therefore could develop decreased learning ability. Wild animals may also have increased anxiety (Wong et al., 2012) which could also negatively impact learning ability (Mandler & Sarason, 1952).

Although captivity is associated with reduced brain mass (Burns et al., 2009; Kruska, 1988), and reduced brain mass is associated with poorer cognition (Buechal et al., 2018; Kotrschal et al., 2013; Kotrschal & Kotrschal, 2020), few studies have directly compared the cognitive abilities of wild and captive animals. Therefore, in this study, we compared aversive learning capacity in wild and captive fathead minnows (Pimephales promelas) to investigate the effects of captivity on cognition. Aversive learning may be particularly relevant to antipredator behaviour, where a behavioural response results in the avoidance of predators (Griffin et al., 2001). Using an assay modified from Lindeyer and Reader (2010) and Attaran et al. (2020), we studied two types of aversive learning: associative and reversal. In the associative stage, fish learned to escape an aversive stimulus (a trawl net) using one of two escape routes. In the reversal stage, the previous correct association was reversed so that individuals had to "forget" and forge a new association. In our case, it was which of the two escape routes was available. Reversal learning is a common paradigm used to assess cognitive flexibility and general cognitive function (Izquierdo et al., 2017). Reversal learning is more cognitively demanding than associative learning, since it requires both inhibition of the previously learned response and the formation of a new response (Buechel et al., 2018). Buechel et al. (2018) found that brain size had no impact on associative learning, but larger-brained fish outperformed

smaller-brained fish at reversal learning. Similarly, Lopez et al. (2000) found that telencephalon ablation had no effect on associative learning, but telencephalon-ablated fish performed significantly worse at reversal learning than fish with intact telencephalons. Telencephalon size in fish can reduce dramatically (19%) within one generation of captivity (Burns et al., 2009), so it is plausible that captive fish may exhibit reduced learning ability given that decreased brain mass is associated with decreased cognition (Buechal et al., 2018; Lopez et al., 2000). We tested these ideas using fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*) as a study species. Fathead minnows make a useful model species for studies on the impact of captivity on cognition as their biology and behaviour are relatively well studied in both captive laboratory settings and in field settings (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006). They are an easy species to rear in the laboratory (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006), abundant in the wild, and readily located throughout southern Canada, the United States, and northern Mexico (McMillan & Smith, 1974).

Based on patterns observed in fathead minnow (Burns et al., 2009) and other species (Kruska, 1988; Kotrschal & Kotrschal, 2020), we expected that captive fathead minnow would have smaller relative brain masses compared to wild fathead minnow. If this difference in brain mass is reflected was learning ability, then we would observe differences in learning ability between captive and wild fathead minnows. In particular, given that in many species wild fish have larger brain mass (Burns et al., 2009) and brain mass is associated with cognitive ability (Kotrschal & Kotrschal, 2020), we predicted that wild fathead minnows would be better learners than captive fathead minnows. Larger brain mass and better learning ability in wild fish could be attributed to higher predation

pressure, environmental enrichment, and variability found in the wild. An alternative hypothesis is that nutrition and anxiety are key drivers of the learning differences between wild and captive fish. Given that wild fish are known to have higher anxiety (Wong et al., 2012) and are more likely to have experienced malnutrition (Burns et al., 2009), and these factors have been shown to negatively impact learning (Mandler & Sarason, 1952; Scrimshaw, 1998), we also predicted that wild fathead minnows could be worse learners compared to captive fathead minnows. In addition, we compared associative learning to reversal learning and predicted that both captive and wild fish would be better at associative learning compared to reversal learning, since reversal learning is more cognitively demanding (Buechel et al., 2018). Given that previous studies have shown that reduced brain mass and ablated telencephalon negatively impact reversal learning (Buechel et al., 2000), and that these brain areas are reduced in captive fish (Burns et al., 2009), we predicted that the difference between associative learning and reversal learning would be less pronounced in wild fish.

### Methods

#### Fish collection and housing

#### Captive Fish

We obtained one-month old fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*) from AquaTox Testing and Consulting Inc. in Puslinch, Ontario. Fish had been bred for several generations in captivity. We transported the fish to McMaster University in Hamilton, Ontario on 4 December 2020. Fish were 11 months old when we began experiments on 10 October 2021.

#### Wild Fish

We caught adult wild fathead minnows using a fyke net deployed for 24 hours in Windemere Basin, Hamilton, Ontario on 17 August 2021. We transported the fish back to McMaster University in aerated, chilled marine coolers.

## Housing

Captive fish and wild fish were housed separately in 75 L tanks with two static renewal filters (AquaClear, Marina) and two sponge filters. We housed fish in groups of approximately 15, with 4 tanks of wild fish (n=42) and 4 tanks of captive fish (n=48). Tanks did not have substrate, but two PVC pipes were placed in each tank for shelter. We kept housing tanks at room temperature (~20°C) with a photoperiod of 13h:11h light:dark. We fed the fish 6 days a week to satiation with commercial pellets (Corey Optimum feed, 0.7 gr, New Brunswick, Canada). All animal protocols were developed in

accordance with guidelines established by the Canadian Council on Animal Care and were approved by the McMaster University Animal Research Ethics Board (AUP 17-45-12).

#### **Trawl assays**

#### Trawl tank description

We conducted trawl assays in twelve 38 L tanks (51cm x 25.5cm x 29cm) based on a design used by Lindeyer and Reader (2010) for guppies which we modified for fathead minnows. A transparent acrylic barrier (A) divided each tank lengthwise into two equal compartments called the "Refuge Zone" (B) and the "Trawl Zone" (C). Each Refuge zone had a filter (D) connected to air tubing. The trawl net (E) was moved from the back of the Trawl Zone to the divider. The divider contained two 3.2 cm holes, each 1.3 cm from the edge of the divider and 1 cm from the bottom of the divider. To make the holes visually distinctive, we outlined each hole in black marker, then drew a plant beside the left-hand hole ("Plant Exit") (F) and a rock beside the right-hand hole ("Rock Exit") (G). We attached a camera stand (I) to each tank and video recorded all trials. Each assay tank was filled with 24 L of charcoal-filtered City of Hamilton tap water and maintained at room temperature (~20°C) with a photoperiod of 13h:11h light:dark between 0600-1900 local time. We completed 100% water changes between groups of fish.

## Figure 1

Illustration of the Trawl Tank Used in Associative Learning Trials, Reversal Learning

Trials, and the Testing Phase.



*Note:* (A) Transparent acrylic divider. (B) Refuge Zone. (C) Trawl Zone. (D) Sponge filter. (E) Trawl net. (F) Plant exit. (G) Rock exit. (H) Camera stand.

## Trawl assay set-up

As we had 12 assay tanks, we could perform assays on 6 groups of captive fish and 6 groups of wild fish simultaneously. In total, we used 16 groups of captive fish (n=48) and 14 groups of wild fish (n=42). We assigned groups to random tanks to account for possible room position effects. We ran experiments from 10 October - 6 December 2021.

Our pilot studies revealed that individual fish took much longer than groups of fish to complete the trawl assays, and the presence of conspecifics has been shown to reduce anxiety (Culbert et al., 2019). Therefore, we performed the assays on groups of 3 fish to reduce anxiety and adhere to time constraints. Groups of 3 fish were transported from their housing tanks into the Refuge Zone of the assay tanks and given a one-hour acclimation period. We randomly assigned each group to begin associative learning trials with either the Rock Exit or Plant Exit as the desired open exit. We covered the two exits with transparent plastic.

#### Associative learning trawl assay

To begin a training session, we started video recording and opened the desired exit. We net the fish over the divider into the Trawl Zone, where we let them acclimate for 5 minutes. We then began a 2-minute Trawl Period where we moved the trawl back and forth 4 times. Each trawl movement lasted 3 seconds and occurred every 30 seconds throughout the Trawl Period. We remained seated throughout the Trawl Period to avoid looming over the tanks. After the Trawl Period, we noted how many fish remained in the Trawl Zone and net them through the desired exit into the Refuge Zone. We waited 2 minutes before repeating the procedure 3 more times, for a total of 4 trials within one session. We completed 2 training sessions each day, separated by a minimum of 1 hour. We covered both exits between sessions. We designated a group to have associative learned when all three fish escaped through the desired exit within the 2-minute Trawl Period 4 trials in a row.

## Reversal learning trawl assay

Once all three fish escaped through the desired exit four trials in a row, we switched from associative learning to reversal learning. In this assay, we swapped the desired exit, then followed the same trawl procedure as in the associative learning phase. We designated groups as having reversal learned when all 3 fish swam through the new desired exit within the 2-mintue Trawl Period 4 trials in a row. The experimental period lasted 14 days, beginning at the first day of associative learning trials. Trials were stopped after 14 days, regardless of whether the group had associative learned and reversal learned.

#### Testing Phase trawl assay

We began the Testing Phase after the fish completed reversal learning. We opened both exits. We net the fish over the barrier into the Trawl Zone and let them acclimate for 2 minutes before beginning the Trawl Period. If any fish remained in the Trawl Zone after the Trawl Period, we encouraged the fish to swim to the Refuge Zone by placing a net at the back of the Trawl Zone. The net was placed in the centre of the tank so as not to bias the fish towards one exit over the other.

#### Video scoring

We analyze five endpoints from our video recordings of the trawl assays. First, we measured the number of trials each group required to associative learn. Second, we measured the number of trials each group required to reversal learn. Third, we measured the proportion of fish within each group that managed to escape through the desired exit

in each trial. Fourth, we measured which exit each fish escaped through during the test phase when both exits were open. Fifth, we measured the latency for each fish to escape through the exits during the test phase.

#### **Statistical analysis**

Data was analyzed in RStudio version 1.4.1106 (RStudio Team, 2021). Data was inspected for normality using QQ plots and Shapiro-Wilk tests, and when not normally distributed was transformed. Data for the number of trials required to associative learn was square root transformed, but we graphed the original data.

#### Results

#### Associative learning and reversal learning

#### Proportion of captive and wild groups that learned

Overall, we did not detect a difference in the proportion of captive and wild groups that learned. In the associative learning assay, 94% of captive groups (n=16) and 86% of wild groups (n=14) achieved the learning criteria of escaping the trawl during four consecutive trials. We did not detect a difference in the proportion of captive and wild groups that associative learned (Fisher's exact test, odds ratio=2.4, p=0.59, Figure 2A). Of the groups that associative learned, 92% of captive groups (n=12) and 100% of wild groups (n=12) also achieved the learning criteria for the reversal learning assay. We did not detect a difference in the proportion of captive groups that reversal learned (Odds ratio=0.0, p=1.00, Figure 2B).

## Figure 2

The Proportion of Captive Groups and Wild Groups of Fathead Minnow (Pimephales

promelas) That Learned



*Note:* Grey bars represent groups that learned and white bars represent groups that did not learn during the (A) Associative learning assay and (B) Reversal learning assay.

#### Number of trials required for captive and wild groups to learn

In the associative learning assay, captive groups (n=15) required an average of ~19 trials to reach the learning criteria and wild groups (n=12) required ~15 trials. We did not detect a difference in the number of trials required to associative learn for captive groups versus wild groups (T test,  $t_{(2,25)}=1.0$ , p=0.31, Figure 3A). We also did not detect a difference in the probability of associative learning over time for captive groups versus wild groups (Cox proportional hazards model, z=0.9, p=0.35, Figure 4). However, in the more challenging reversal learning assay, captive groups (n=12) required ~29 trials to

learn which was about 14 more trials than the wild groups, and here we did detect a difference (n=12; ( $t_{(2,22)}$ =2.2, p=0.04, Figure 3B). Wild groups required ~15 trials to reversal learn, which was similar to the number of trials they required to associative learn.

## Figure 3

The Mean Number of Trials Required for Captive Groups and Wild Groups of Fathead Minnow (Pimephales promelas) to Learn



*Note:* Error bars are standard error. (A) Associative learning. (B) Reversal learning.

## Figure 4

The Number of Trials Until the Associative Learning Criteria was Reached in Captive

and Wild Groups of Fathead Minnows (Pimephales promelas)



Note: Plot of Kaplan-Meier survival probabilities

#### Proportion of captive and wild fish that escaped the trawl

Overall, we did not detect a difference in the average proportion of captive fish and wild fish that managed to escape the trawl. In the associative learning assay, an average of 70.5% of captive fish (n=45) and 72.9% of wild fish (n=36) managed to escape the trawl. We did not detect a difference in the average proportion of captive and wild fish that managed to escape during associative learning trials (Chi-squared test,  $\chi^2$ = 0.0, p=1.00, Figure 5A). In the reversal learning assay, an average of 54.5% of captive fish (n=36) and 69.9% of wild fish (n=36) escaped the trawl each trial. We did not detect

a difference in the average proportion of captive and wild fish that managed to escape during reversal learning (Chi-squared test,  $\chi^2$ = 1.2, p=0.27, Figure 5B).

## Figure 5

The Average Proportion of Captive and Wild Fathead Minnow (Pimephales promelas) That Escaped the Trawl



*Note:* Grey bars represent the average proportion of fish that escaped the trawl and white bars represent the average proportion of fish that were required to be net through the exit during the (A) Associative learning assay and (B) Reversal learning assay.

## **Test Phase**

## Proportion of captive and wild fish that escaped the trawl

When both exits were uncovered during the test phase, 81.0% of captive fish

(n=21) and 94.4% of wild fish (n=18) managed to escape the trawl (Figure 6A). Of these

fish that escaped, 55.6% of captive fish (n=18) and 58.8% of wild fish (n=17) escaped through the correct exit that they were trained to use during the reversal learning task (Figure 6B).

## Figure 6

The Proportion of all Captive and Wild Fathead Minnow (Pimephales promelas) That Escaped the Trawl During the Test Phase



*Note:* (A) The proportion of fish that managed to escape the trawl. Grey bars represent fish that escaped and white bars represent fish that did not escape. (B) The proportion of fish that escaped the trawl through the correct exit. Grey bars represent fish that escaped through the correct exit and white bars represent fish that escaped through the incorrect exit.

## Leadership and group dynamics during the test phase

When we considered only the first fish to escape the trawl within each group, these leader

fish escaped through the correct exit in 71.4% of captive groups (n=7) and in 50.0% of

wild groups (n=6, Figure 7A). The mean latency of the leader fish to escape was ~18 seconds longer in captive groups compared to in wild groups (Figure 7B).

## Figure 7

The Proportion and Latency of Leader (First) Fathead Minnows (Pimephales Promelas) to Escape the Trawl During the Test Phase



*Note:* (A) The proportion of leader (first) fish to escape the trawl through the correct exit among the captive and wild groups of fathead minnows. Grey bars represent groups where the leader fish escaped through the correct exit and white bars represent groups where the leader fish escaped through the incorrect exit. (B) The mean latency of the leader (first) fish to escape through either exit in captive and wild groups. Error bars represent standard error.

#### Discussion

In this study, we tested the ability of captive and wild fathead minnow to learn to escape an aversive stimulus. We investigated associative learning as well as reversal learning, which is more complex and requires more cognitive flexibility (Buechal et al., 2018). We did not detect a difference in the proportion of captive and wild fish that associative learned or reversal learned; however, captive fish required nearly twice as many trials to reversal learn than wild fish. The reduced reversal learning speed of captive fish suggests that captive animals may have some cognitive deficits, especially in more cognitively complex scenarios.

#### Impact of captivity on cognition

The decrease in cognitive ability of the captive fish may be explained by previously observed morphological differences in the brains of captive and wild fish (Burns et al., 2009; Kotrschal & Kotrschal, 2020). Burns et al. (2009) found a 19.2% decrease in guppies' telencephalon size and a 17.8% decrease in optic tectum size after only one generation in captivity. Brain mass can be associated with cognitive abilities such as learning (Buechal et al., 2018; Kotrschal et al., 2013); therefore, a decrease in brain mass may underlie the decrease we observed in captive fish's learning ability. We plan to investigate this idea further by measuring the brain mass of the captive and wild fish, which we dissected and preserved after the learning assay.

We specifically found a decrease in captive fish's ability to reversal learn but not to associative learn. This finding further supports the idea that reduced brain size is responsible for the differences we observed between captive and wild fish, since previous studies have shown that reduced brain size and telencephalon ablation specifically impair reversal learning but not associative learning (Buechal et al., 2020; Lopez et al., 2000). Compared to associative learning, reversal learning is considered more complex, requiring more cognitive functions including cognitive flexibility (Buechal et al., 2020). Cognitive flexibility is the ability to adapt behaviour to shifting conditions, and therefore it can be beneficial in variable environments (Buechal et al., 2020). Fathead minnow are a generalist species capable of adapting to various environments and exist across a wide geographic range (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006), so cognitive flexibility is likely relevant to their ecology in the wild. For example, Dunham et al (2000) found that fathead minnow readily emigrated from areas of limited food supply to unfamiliar areas, where survival can depend on rapidly learning to adjust to novel food sources and predators (Szabo et al., 2020). Therefore, cognitive flexibility may be selected for in wild fathead minnow, as fish likely gain fitness from rapidly adjusting to variable environmental conditions. However, captive environments which tend to have low variability (Bhat et al., 2015) might not favour supporting the metabolically expensive brain tissue underlying cognitive flexibility (Buechel et al., 2020; Kotrschal et al., 2013), as such selection pressures favoring cognitive flexibility may be relaxed in captivity. Previous studies suggest that stable captive environments can lead to plastic changes in phenotype (e.g., dampening behavioural flexibility, increased growth rate) within an individual's

lifetime (Hirawkawa & Salinas, 2020; Bhat et al., 2015), and prolonged exposure to stable environments over generations can select for specialists with low flexibility rather than generalists (Hirawkawa & Salinas, 2020). Therefore, our observation that captive fathead minnow have reduced reversal learning ability may be explained by a reduced brain size caused by different selection pressures and decreased phenotypic plasticity in response to low variation in captive environments.

## Alternative interpretations and limitations

An alternative explanation for the reduced learning ability we observed in captive fish compared to wild fish is that it is possible that our wild fish were older and thus learned more quickly. Brain growth occurs throughout the entire lifespan of teleost fish (Burns et al., 2009), so older fish may have larger brains and increased learning ability. The ages of our wild fish were unknown, so since we could not control for age, we used similar body sizes of captive and wild fish as age and length are often correlated (Boehlert, 1985). However, captive fish often have faster growth rates than wild fish, so our wild fish may have been older than their similar-sized captive counterparts and therefore had larger brains (Burns et al., 2009) and better learning abilities (Buechal et al., 2018; Kotrschal et al., 2013). Although brain mass increases with age, Burns et al (2009) found that this increase was minimal and did not detect a difference in the relative brain mass of younger guppies compared to older guppies. Environmental conditions early in life likely have a larger effect on brain size than age and environmental conditions later in

life (Burns et al., 2009). Therefore, if our future analyses find that wild fish had larger relative brain mass, then their increased learning ability may have been minimally influenced by age but more likely caused primarily by different selection pressures and decreased phenotypic plasticity.

One limitation of our study is that when considering why captive fish might have deficient learning abilities, we were unable to differentiate the role of selection pressures from the role of phenotypic plasticity. Learning ability is affected by selection pressures (e.g., predation) experienced over generations as well as by environmental conditions experienced within one's lifetime, especially during development (Dukas, 2004). If learning ability was primarily affected by phenotypic plasticity during development, then perhaps the deficient reversal learning abilities of captive fish could be ameliorated via environmental enrichment (e.g., environmental variation). Future studies could begin to differentiate the roles of selection pressures and phenotypic plasticity by studying juvenile fish rather than adult fish, raising fish in a variety of enriched and deprived conditions, and tracking learning ability over generations.

We were also unable to fully differentiate individual learning from social learning since fish completed the assay in groups of three. In pilot studies we found that individual fish were too stressed to complete the assay. We also observed fish swimming from the refuge zone into the trawl zone, indicating that the refuge zone may not have been sufficiently less stressful than the trawl zone. Additional enrichment of the refuge zone with extra substrate and shelters could have motivated fish to swim to the refuge zone and

stay there and reduce the overall stress of the assay, potentially permitting the study of individual fish.

Although we compared captive and wild fish, our experiment only took place in a captive laboratory setting. Learning performance could conceivably vary between captive and wild settings, since individuals with high learning abilities might not demonstrate (perform) these abilities in certain settings due to factors such as anxiety (McGinnis & Milling, 2005) and lack of motivation (Duhon et al., 2019). Therefore, learning performance and learning ability are distinct concepts (Duhon et al., 2019) and we were unable to differentiate between them in our study. Few fish cognition studies (31%) utilize wild fish, and even fewer (9%) take place in wild settings (Salena et al., 2021). Future research could compare the learning performance of captive and wild fish in captive and wild settings to gain a more accurate understanding of true learning ability as well as the applicability of laboratory research to wild populations.

#### Implications

The reversal learning deficit we observed in captive fish has several implications for animal welfare and the validity of animal-based research. First, many animal conservation programs breed animals in captivity before releasing them into the wild (Burns et al., 2009; Sahashi & Morita, 2022). Fish with poor learning abilities (e.g., those raised in captivity) may be less able to escape predators, forage, or choose quality mates, all of which are important to fitness in the wild (Dukas, 2004). Therefore, our

finding that captive fish have dampened, or decreased learning abilities may partly explain the reduced survival and fitness observed in captive stocks re-released to the wild during conservation programs (Sahashi & Morita, 2022).

Second, the reversal learning deficit we observed in captive fish demonstrates that there may be differences between captive and wild populations and therefore research conducted on captive populations may not be applicable to wild populations. Fathead minnow are an ecotoxicological model species and studies on captive fathead minnow or other captive species often guide legislation on tolerable water concentrations of pollutants in the wild (Ankley & Villeneuve, 2006). Traditional ecotoxicological research uses measures of lethality (e.g., LC50) to inform environmental legislation of pollutants; however, sublethal endpoints (e.g., altered behaviour, cognition) are becoming more popular since they can indicate loss of fitness (ecological death) at much lower concentrations than lethality (physiological death; Leonard et al., 2014). Cognitive endpoints in ecotoxicological research using captive fathead minnow may fail to accurately predict the cognitive effects of pollutants on wild fathead minnow since we demonstrated that these populations differ in their cognitive abilities. Therefore, environmental protection policies based on ecotoxicological research using captive populations may not be the most effective strategy to protect wild populations since these populations may have different needs according to their different cognitive abilities.

Finally, fishes are increasingly used as model organisms in the study of human development and senescence, processes which involve many cognitive changes (Burns et al., 2009; Adams & Kafaligonul, 2018). Many of these studies make use of captively bred

fish for research such as zebrafish. Researchers should be aware of any existing cognitive deficits in captive fish before using them as models for human cognition since captive fish may not be representative of normal cognitive function. When unaccounted for in research studies, cognitive deficits of captive fish may limit our ability to understand basic mechanisms of cognition (Burns et al., 2009), how these mechanisms impact survival, and how they are likely to be impacted by anthropogenic factors such as chemical pollutants in the future.

#### Conclusion

To our knowledge, this was the first study to compare aversive learning in wild fathead minnows to aversive learning in fathead minnows raised in generations of captivity. Our finding that captive fish required more trials to reversal learn suggests that captive environments may lack certain selection pressures or developmental inputs essential for cognitive function (e.g., cognitive flexibility). Future research could investigate the causes of the reversal learning deficit we observed in captive fish, and this will provide future directions for animal conservation and the creation of valid research models. We believe that our findings will strengthen our understanding of how captivity impacts learning, a sublethal endpoint with high relevance to fitness in the wild. Our findings will also provide insight into the differences between captive and wild animals, which are rarely utilized in animal-based research studies.

#### References

Adams, M., and Kafaligonul, H. (2018). Zebrafish: A model organism for studying the neurobiological mechanisms underlying cognitive brain aging and use of potential interventions. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 6, 135. http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2018.00135

Ankley, G.T., & Villeneuve, D.L. (2006). The fathead minnow in aquatic toxicology:
Past, present and future. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 78(1), 91-102.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2006.01.018

Attaran, A, Salahinejad, A., Naderi, M., Crane, A.L., Niyogi, S., and Chivers, D. (2020).
Effects of chronic exposure to selenomethionine on social learning outcomes in zebrafish (Danio rerio): Serotonergic dysregulation and oxidative stress in the brain. *Chemosphere, 247*, 125898.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.125898

Bateson, M., and Feenders, G. (2010). The use of passerine bird species in laboratory research: Implications of basic biology for husbandry and welfare. *Institute for Laboratory Animal Research Journal*, 51(4), 394-408.

https://doi.org/10.1093/ilar.51.4.394

- Bhat, A., Greulich, M., and Martins, E. (2015). Behavioral plasticity in response to environmental manipulation among Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) populations. *PLoS One*, 10(4), e0125097. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0125097</u>
- Boehlert, G. (1985). Using objective criteria and multiple regression models for age determination in fishes. Fishery Bulletin, 83(2), 103-117. <u>https://www.st.nmfs.noaa.gov/spo/FishBull/832/boehlert.pdf</u>

- Bosiger, Y., Lonnstedt, O., McCormick, M., and Ferrari, M. (2012). Learning temporal patterns of risk in a predator-diverse environment. *PLoS One*, *7*(4), e34535. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0034535</u>
- Buechel, S.D., Boussard, A., Kotrschal, A., van der Bijl, W., and Kolm, N. (2018). Brain size affects performance in a reversal-learning test. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B*, 285, 20172031. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2017.2031</u>
- Burns, J.G., Saravanan, A., and Rodd, H. (2009). Rearing environment affects the brain size of guppies: Lab-reared guppies have smaller brains than wild-caught guppies. *Ethology*, 115(2), 122-133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0310.2008.01585.x</u>
- Culbert, B.M., Gilmour, K.M., and Balshine, S. (2019). Social buffering of stress in a group-living fish. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 286(1910): 20191626. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2019.1626</u>
- Duhon, G., Noell, G., Witt, J., Freeland, J., Dufrene, B., and Gilbertson, D. (2019).
   Identifying acedmic skill and performance deficits: The experimental analysis of brief assessments of academic skills. *School Psychology Review*, 33(3), 429-443. https://doi.org/10.1080/02796015.2004.12086260
- Dukas, R. (2004). Evolutionary biology of animal cognition. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, 35(1), 347-374.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.35.112202.130152

Dunham, J., Dickerson, B., Beever, E., Duncan, R., and Vinyard, G. (2000). Effects of food limitation and emigration on self-thinning in experimental minnow cohorts. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 69(6), 927-934. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2656.2000.00451.x</u>

- Fisher, M., Nager, R., and Monaghan, P. (2006). Compensatory growth impairs adult cognitive performance. *PLoS Biology*, 4(8), e251. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.0040251
- Francis, M., Spooner P., and Matthews, A. The influence of urban encroachment on squirrel gliders (Petaurus norfolcensis): Effects of road density, light and noise pollution. *Wildlife Research*, 42, 324-333. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/WR14182</u>
- Geffroy, B., Sadoul, B., Putman, B.J., Berger-Tal, O., Garamszegi, L.Z., Moller, A.P., and Blumstein, D.T. (2020). Evolutionary dynamics in the anthropocene: Life history and intensity of human contact shape antipredator responses. *PLoS Biology*, 18(9), e300818.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.3000818

- Gonda, A., Herczeg, G., and Merilä, J. (2013). Evolutionary ecology of intraspecific brain size variation: A review. *Ecology and Evolution*, 3(8), 2751-2764. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.627</u>
- Griffin, A.S., Blumstein, D.T., and Christopher, S.E. (2001). Training captive-bred or translocated animals to avoid predators. *Conservation Biology*, 14(5), 1317-1326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2000.99326.x</u>
- Hirakawa, K., and Salinas, S. (2020). Domesticated and wild fathead minnows differ in growth and thermal tolerance. *Journal of Thermal Biology*, 94, 102784. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2020.102784</u>

Izquierdo, A., Brigman, J.L., Radke, A.K., Rudebeck, P.H., and Holmes, A. (2017). The neural basis of reversal learning: An updated perspective. *Neuroscience*, 345, 12-26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.03.021

Kotrschal, A., and Kotrschal, K. (2020). Fish brains: Anatomy, functionality, and evolutionary relationships. In Kristiansen, T.S., Fernö, A., Pavlidis, M.A., & van de Vis, H. (Eds.), *The welfare of fish* (pp 129-148). Springer.
<a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-41675-1\_6">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-41675-1\_6</a>

- Kotrschal, A., Buechal, S., Zala, S., Corral-Lopez, A., Penn, D., and Kolm, N. (2015).
   Brain size affects female but not male survival under predation threat. *Ecology Letters*, 18, 646-652. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12441
- Kotrschal, A., Rogell, B., Bundsen, A., Svensson, B., Zajitschek, s., Brannstrom, I.,
  Immler, S., Maklakov, A., and Kolm, N. (2013). Artificial selection on relative
  brain size in the guppy reveals costs and benefits of evolving a larger brain. *Current Biology*, 23(2), 168-171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2012.11.058
- Kotrschal, A., & Taborsky, B. (2010). Environmental change enhances cognitive abilities in fish. *PLoS Biology*, 8(4), e1000351.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1000351

Kruska, D. (1988). Mammalian domestication and its effect on brain structure and behavior. In Jerison, H.J. & Jerison I (Eds.), *Intelligence and Evolutionary Biology* (pp.211-250). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-70877-0\_13</u>

Leonard, E., Marentette, J., Balshine, S., and Wood, C. (2014). Critical body residues, Michaelis-Menten analysis of bioaccumulation, lethality and behaviour as endpoints of waterborne Ni toxicity in two teleosts. *Ecotoxicology*, 23, 147-162. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-013-1159-5</u>

Lindeyer, C.M., and Reader, S.M. (2010). Social learning of escape routes in zebrafish and the stability of behavioural traditions. *Animal Behaviour*, 79(4), 827-834. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2009.12.024</u>

Lopez, J.C., Broglio, C., Rodriguez, F., Thinus-Blanc, C., and Salas, C. (2000). Reversal learning deficit in a spatial task but not in a cued one after telencephalic ablation in goldfish. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 109(1), 91-98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4328(99)00167-9</u>

Mandler, G., and Sarason, S. (1952). A study of anxiety and learning. *The Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, 47(2), 166-173. <u>https://doi-</u> org.libaccess.lib.mcmaster.ca/10.1037/h0062855

- Mathews, F., Orros, M., McLaren, M., Gelling, M., and Foster, R. (2005). Keeping fit on the ark: assessing the suitability of captive bred animals for release. *Biological Conservation*, 121(4), 569-577. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2004.06.007</u>
- McGinnis, A., and Milling, L. (2005). Psychological treatment of musical performance anxiety: current status and future directions. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 42*(3), 357-373. <u>https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1037/0033-</u> <u>3204.42.3.357</u>
- McMillan, V.E., and Smith, R.J.F. (1974). Agonistic and reproductive behaviour of the Fathead Minnow (Pimephales promelas Rafinesque). *Zeitschrift für*
## M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour

*Tierpsychologie, 34*(1), 25-58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-</u> 0310.1974.tb01788.x

- Mishra, S. (2018). Defaunation during great acceleration period of Anthropocene epoch: India. *Applied Sciences Journal*, 36(3), 506-518.
  <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.5829/idosi.wasj.2018.506.518</u>
- Morand-Ferron, J. (2017). Why learn: The adaptive value of associative learning in wild populations. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, 16, 73-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2017.03.008</u>
- Otto, S. (2018). Adaptation, speciation, and extinction in the Anthropocene. *Proceedings* of the Royal Society B, 285, 20182047. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2018.2047</u>
- Polverino, G., Martin, J.M., Bertram, M.G., Soman, V.R., Tan, H., Brand, J.A., Mason, R.T., and Wong, B.B.M. (2021). Psychoactive pollution supresses individual differences in fish behaviour. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 288(1944): 20202294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2020.2294</u>.
- RStudio Team. (2021). RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R. [PBC]. RStudio. <u>http://www.rstudio.com</u>
- Sahashi, G., and Morita, K. (2022). Wild genes boost survival of captive-bred individuals in the wild. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*. Advance online publication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/fee.2457</u>

M.Sc. Thesis – J. Bikker McMaster University – Dept. of Psychology, Neuroscience & Behaviour

- Salena, M., Turko, A., Singh, A., Pathak, A., Hughes, E., Brown, C., and Balshine, S. (2021). Understanding fish cognition: A review and appraisal of current practices. *Animal Cognition*, 24, 395-406. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10071-021-01488-2</u>
- Scrimshaw, N. (1998). Malnutrition, brain development, learning, and behavior. *Nutrition Research*, 18(2), 351-379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0271-5317(98)00027-X</u>
- Stephens, D. (1991). Change, regularity, and value in the evolution of animal learning. Behavioral Ecology, 2(1), 77-89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/beheco/2.1.77</u>
- Strand, D., Utne-Palm, A., Jakobsen, P., Braithwaite, V., Jensen, K., and Salvanes, A. (2010). Enrichment promotes learning in fish. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 412, 273-282. <u>https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08682</u>
- Szabo, B., Damas-Moreira, I., and Whiting, M.J. (2020). Can cognitive ability give invasive species the means to succeed: A review of the evidence. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution*, 8, 187. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fevo.2020.00187</u>
- Viney, M., Lazarou, L., and Abolins, S. (2015). The laboratory mouse and wild immunology. *Parasite Immunology*, 37, 267-273. https://doi.org/10.1111/pim.12150
- Wong, R.Y., Perrin, F., Oxendine, S.E., Kezios, Z.D., Sawyer, S., Zhou, L., Dereje, S., and Godwin, J. (2012). Comparing behavioral responses across multiple assays of stress and anxiety in zebrafish (Danio rerio). *Behaviour*, 149, 1205-1240.

https://doi.org/10.1163/1568539X-00003018